

Development Progress

What works in improving the living conditions of slum dwellers

A review of the evidence across four programmes

Paula Lucci, Tanvi Bhatkal, Amina Khan and Tom Berliner



developmentprogress.org

Overseas Development Institute

203 Blackfriars Road London SE1 8NJ

The Institute is limited by guarantee Registered in England and Wales Registration no. 661818 Charity no. 228248

Contact us

developmentprogress.org developmentprogress@odi.org.uk T: +44 (0)20 7922 0300

Sign up for our e-newsletter developmentprogress.org/sign-our-newsletter

Follow us on Twitter twitter.com/dev_progress

Disclaimer

The views presented in this paper are those of the author(s) and do not necessarily represent the views of ODI.

© Overseas Development Institute 2015. Readers are encouraged to quote or reproduce material for non-commercial use. For online use, please link to the original resource on the Development Progress website. As copyright holder, ODI requests due acknowledgement and a copy of the publication. Cover image: Boy in Rio slum. © João Lima.

Contents

Acknowledgements	5
Abbreviations and acronyms	5
Abstract	5
1. Introduction	6
2. Setting the scene: urbanisation and the expansion of slum settlements	8
2.1 Urbanisation and urban population growth trends	8
2.2 The expansion of slum settlements	8
3. Improving living conditions in slum settlements: a review of the evidence of four programmes	11
3.1 Rio's Favela Bairro Programme	11
3.2 Medellín's PRIMED	14
3.3 Land titling and housing improvements: Thailand's Baan Mankong programme	18
3.4. Access to utilities, with a focus on sanitation: an example from Mumbai	20
4. What works in slum upgrading?	26
5. Looking ahead: how can governments meet the future challenges of urbanisation?	29
References	30
Annex: Additional tables	33

List of tables, figures and boxes

Tables

Table 1: Slum populations by region (1990-2014)	9
Table 2: Satisfaction with basic infrastructure: Favela Bairro beneficiaries versus non-beneficiaries	14
Table 3: Scale of community toilets (1998-2014)	23
Table 4: Top 20 countries by absolute change in the urban population, thousands (2015-2050)	33
Table 5: Top 20 countries by change in the proportion of the urban population (highest to lowest, 2015-2050)	34
Table 6: Top 20 fastest growing mega-cities (highest to lowest by percentage change, 2015-2030)	35
Table 7: Top 20 fastest growing cities (highest to lowest by percentage change, 2015-2030)	36
Table 8: A summary of our four selected slum-upgrading programmes	37

Figures

Figure 1: Proportion of urban population living in slums by region (1990-2014)	9
Figure 2: Urban and slum population growth (1990-2014)	10

Boxes

Box 1: Definition of a 'slum'	7
Box 2: Limitations of slums data	10
Box 3: Slum upgrading: some examples from Africa	21
Box 4: A note on improving the provision of affordable housing	25
Box 5: Slum upgrading DOs and DON'Ts	28

Acknowledgements

The authors would like to acknowledge, with gratitude, comments on earlier drafts from David Satterthwaite (IIED/UCL), Julian Baskin (Cities Alliance), Kate Bird and Susan Nicolai (ODI). Layout and production was coordinated by Chris Little. This report was funded by the Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation as part of Development Progress, a four-year research project that aims to better understand, measure and communicate what has worked in development and why. Its findings and conclusions are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect the positions or policies of the Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation. This paper is also an output of ODI's 'Building a post-2015 sustainable development agreement' project. Details can be found at: http://www.odi.org/projects/2730building-post-2015-sustainable-development-agreement

Abbreviations and acronyms

ACCA	Asian Coalition for Community Action	POUSO	Urban and Social Orientation Offices
ACHR	Asian Coalition for Housing Rights	PRIMED	Integrated Programme for Improvement of Slum
BSUP	Basic Services for the Urban Poor		Settlements
CODI	Community Organisations Development Institute	PUI	Integrated Urban Project
IDB	Inter-American Development Bank	SDG	Sustainable Development Goal
MCGM	Municipal Corporation of Greater Mumbai	SPARC	Society for the Promotion of Area Resource
MMR	Mumbai Metropolitan Region		Centres
NSDF	National Slum Dwellers Federation	SSP	Slum Sanitation Programme

Abstract

About 1 billion people currently live in slum settlements – almost a third of the world's urban population – and this could increase to 3 billion by 2050 (UN DESA, 2013). The Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs), agreed earlier this year, acknowledge the urgency of the urbanisation challenge, most clearly reflected in the inclusion of an urban-specific goal. Goal 11 aims to 'make cities and human settlements inclusive, safe, resilient, and sustainable', with its first target seeking to 'ensure access for all to adequate, safe and affordable housing and basic services, and upgrade slums' (UN, 2015).

It is, therefore, timely to review the evidence on what works in improving the living conditions in slum settlements. Our focus is on *physical* living conditions: that is, access to land, housing and utilities, as these are among the most salient challenges facing the urban poor. They are also core elements of UN-Habitat's definition of a slum household.

In particular, we review the evidence of four different slum-upgrading programmes regarded in the literature as good practice: Rio de Janeiro's Favela Bairro, the Programa Integral de Mejoramiento de Barrios Subnormales (Integrated Programme for Improvement of Slum Settlements – PRIMED) in Medellín, Colombia, Thailand's Baan Mankong programme and a community toilets initiative in Mumbai, India. We conclude by highlighting the future challenges that governments will need to address to deal with urbanisation and the implementation of the SDG target on access to housing and slum upgrading. Ultimately, we hope this paper is a useful resource for policy-makers and donors grappling with the challenges posed by urbanisation and contributes to the wider SDG debate, particularly on how to meet target 11.1, as well as Habitat III conversations on a new urban agenda.

1. Introduction

More than half of the world's population now lives in urban areas, and this is set to increase, mostly driven by growth in developing countries. This is one of the greatest transformations of the 21st century. During the next two decades the urban population of the world's two poorest regions – South Asia and sub-Saharan Africa – is expected to double (UN-Habitat, 2014).

Urbanisation certainly brings opportunity. No country has achieved middle-income status without urbanising. But to make the most of this phenomenon, new infrastructure – housing, transport, hospitals, schools and public spaces – needs to be put in place. Without adequate services to match demand, the rapid increase of urban populations will pose new challenges, not least in terms of poor housing, insecure tenure, and inequalities in access to utilities.

About 1 billion people currently live in slum settlements – almost a third of the world's urban population – and this could increase to 3 billion by 2050 (UN DESA, 2013). The Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs), agreed earlier this year, acknowledge the urgency of the urbanisation challenge, most clearly reflected in the inclusion of an urban-specific goal. Goal 11 aims to 'make cities and human settlements inclusive, safe, resilient, and sustainable' with its first target seeking to 'ensure access for all to adequate, safe and affordable housing and basic services, and upgrade slums' (UN, 2015). Projections (Nicolai et al., 2015) suggest that historical trends on slum growth, particularly in sub-Saharan Africa, will need to reverse to have any chance of meeting the SDG target on access to adequate housing and services.

It is, therefore, timely to review the existing evidence on what works in improving the living conditions in slum settlements, the main aim of this working paper. In doing so, we hope it can be a useful resource for policy-makers and donors grappling with the challenges posed by



Slum rehabilitation scheme. Photo: © Ben Lepley.

urbanisation and contributes to the wider SDG debate, particularly on how to meet target 11.1.

This paper also seeks to fill a gap in the literature. While there are a number of case studies and individual assessments of slum-upgrading programmes, with a few exceptions (e.g. Satterthwaite and Mitlin, 2014; UN-Habitat, 2015; Jaitman and Brakarz, 2013) it is difficult to find hard evidence of the outcomes achieved by different programmes, brought together in one place.

The focus of our review is what works in improving the *physical* living conditions in slum settlements,¹ with an emphasis on access to land, housing and utilities, as these are among the most salient challenges facing the urban poor. They are also core elements of UN-Habitat's definition of a slum household.

In particular, we analyse in detail four programmes: Rio's *Favela Bairro*, Medellín's *Programa Integral de Mejoramiento de Barrios Subnormales* (Integrated Programme for Improvement of Slum Settlements – PRIMED), Thailand's *Baan Mankong* Programme and Mumbai's community toilets programme. These four programmes were selected as they are regarded in the literature as good practice and were also highlighted as such in interviews with stakeholders. Where possible we also aimed to cover a mix of regions and types of programmes (e.g. in terms of the main actors driving them – local/national government, communities, the sectors covered, and their reach – national/city level).

Favela Bairro and PRIMED are two of the most wellknown 'integrated' slum-upgrading programmes in Latin America. They are referred to as 'integrated' programmes in the literature as they tackle a number of issues at the same time, from land titling and housing, to urban services and community development. Further, we wanted to focus on Latin America as the region has a history of slum upgrading. There are fewer instances of forced evictions compared to countries in Africa and Asia, and support for slum upgrading from national and local government is perceived as a routine government activity. This is of course closely linked to the return of democracy, which has helped to change attitudes towards informal settlements (Satterthwaite and Mitlin, 2014). In addition, in some countries in the region, the role of local governments and their revenue base has been strengthened, and local elected mayors have been introduced. The cases of slum upgrading in Rio and Medellín are good examples of what strong local governments, working alongside slum communities, can achieve.

The two selected examples from Asia, Thailand's *Baan Mankong* programme and Mumbai's community toilets, place a stronger emphasis on the role of slum communities in driving change. Although coordinated by a national level agency, community-based upgrading is at the heart

Box 1: Definition of a 'slum'

UN-Habitat defines a slum household in operational terms, as lacking one or more of the following indicators: a durable housing structure; access to clean water; access to improved sanitation; sufficient living space; and secure tenure. The first four rely on conventional definitions; the last is the most difficult to assess and is not currently used in slum measurement (UN-Habitat, 2003).

In the text the terms slum and informal settlements are used interchangeably. We recognise that words need to be employed carefully and that the term 'slum' should not be taken lightly (Gilbert, 2007). However, the term is difficult to avoid, as it is widely used in the literature. Further, a number of urban poor groups have organised themselves as slum dwellers' organisations or federations.

There is some evidence that the elements that make up the slum definition feature among slum dwellers' chief concerns. For example, in a study of Nairobi slums (World Bank, 2006) respondents identified access to basic infrastructure, such as toilets, water supply, among others, as their priority. A survey conducted in the 1990s by Thailand's National Housing Authority showed that tenure insecurity featured among the top concerns for slum dwellers (National Housing Authority, 1992). Of course, residents of slum settlements require improvements in a number of areas that go beyond those included in the slum definition (e.g. access to jobs and income-generating opportunities, schools and hospitals and access to other basic infrastructure, such as streets, roads, street lighting). Where we find evidence of these wider impacts from the programmes reviewed in this paper, we reference it.

Source: Authors' elaboration based on UN-Habitat (2003), Gilbert (2007), World Bank (2006), and National Housing Authority (1992).

of *Baan Mankong*. The programme was also selected as it has national reach and a strong emphasis on land tenure issues (although it is a multi-sectoral programme), which is fundamental to achieving housing and basic infrastructure improvements. Finally, we selected Mumbai's community toilets to showcase an example of what communities can achieve by themselves to fill a gap left by government, in this case in the sanitation sector – an area of great need.

Where relevant we also draw on findings from a series of case studies on urban poverty undertaken for *Development Progress* earlier this year. This included analysis of what worked in improving the living conditions of existing slum settlements in three countries: Peru, Thailand and India (see Calderón, et al., 2015; Bhatkal and Lucci, 2015; and Bhatkal, Avis and Nicolai, 2015). From the case studies, it is clear that progress in living conditions of informal settlements results from the combined action of different actors: central and local government action, pressure from community organisations, and households' own efforts. Of course the prominence of these different actors varies depending on the specific context, as illustrated by the earlier case study work and the examples selected for this report.

The evidence for the four programmes selected in this paper is based on a desk review. Unfortunately, rigorous impact evaluation of slum upgrading is somewhat limited, with few programmes including baseline information and regular follow-up of particular outcome variables. In addition, there are a number of methodological difficulties in the evaluation of slum-upgrading programmes (some of which are not unique to these programmes but apply to wider infrastructure projects). For example, the selection of targeted settlements is often not random, but follows spatial needs and complex decision-making processes, including political reasons for the location of interventions. That means it is difficult to compare the outcomes of an intervention with a neighbouring slum that did not benefit from the same programme, as some of the causal effects may be linked to the characteristics of the location of the intervention in the first place (Jaitman and Brakarz, 2013).

Even in places where there is quantitative evidence of impacts, it may not be possible to generalise the results as they are likely to depend on context-specific characteristics. Where we find evidence from quantitative evaluations we cite it; however, in most cases we had to rely on qualitative evaluations comparing the initial ambitions of the programmes against delivered outcomes. These qualitative evaluations often involve analyses of the projects and national documents, field visits, interviews and focus group discussions with programme beneficiaries and other key stakeholders. While these provide very useful information, the lack of rigorous benchmarks limits our ability to compare progress of key variables before and after the interventions.

The paper is structured as follows:

- Section 2 sets the scene, analysing recent trends in urbanisation and the expansion of slum settlements.
- Section 3 summarises the evidence for the four selected interventions reviewed in this paper.
- Section 4 sums up the elements that worked particularly well in the four programmes reviewed.
- Section 5 concludes by highlighting three future challenges that governments will face in dealing with urbanisation.

2. Setting the scene: urbanisation and the expansion of slum settlements

2.1 Urbanisation and urban population growth trends

The majority of the world's population now lives in urban areas. By 2050, this is projected to grow to two-thirds, mainly driven by developing countries (UN DESA, 2014).

As much as 90% of the projected increase in the urban population to 2050 will take place in Africa and Asia. In absolute terms, large countries such as India, China and Nigeria account for a large proportion of urban population growth (UN DESA 2014, Table 4 in the Annex). However, changes in the proportion of the population living in urban areas better capture urbanisation dynamics. By this measure, the 20 countries expected to see the largest increases are all located in Africa and Asia, many currently have a low urbanisation rate, and the majority (12 out of 20) are fragile states (Table 5, Annex). It is important to highlight that many sub-Saharan African nations do not have recent census data or in some cases they do have it but its accuracy is contested; projections are, therefore, open to doubt (Mitlin and Satterthwaite, 2013).

Urbanisation materialises as growth in various types of settlements. Mega-cities – in particular, cities of 10 million plus residents – have received a lot of attention, in part because they are a relatively new phenomenon. There are 28 'mega-cities' today, up from just two in 1970 (UN DESA, 2014) and 41 are projected for 2030. Many of the fastest growing mega-cities are in China and India; some of them are also located in today's fragile states, such as in the Democratic Republic of Congo (DRC), Nigeria, Pakistan, Bangladesh and Egypt, raising concerns over the local capacity to manage urban growth at such a scale (Table 6, Annex).

Although mega-cities often dominate discussions of urbanisation, the fastest-growing agglomerations are medium-sized cities and cities with fewer than 1 million inhabitants located in Asia and Africa (UN DESA, 2014). These secondary cities often receive less attention and resources from local policy-makers and have poor services as a result (Ghosh, 2012). Table 7 in the Annex presents a list of the fastest-growing urban areas between 300,000 and 10 million residents, all of which are located in Africa (Nigeria, Tanzania and Niger to name a few). Urbanisation is associated with rural–urban migration, as workers move from less productive activities in agriculture to more productive activities in urban areas. But rural–urban migration can also happen as a result of searching for better amenities, to escape rural poverty (even in the absence of prospects of a formal job in urban areas) or from conflict, natural disasters and social tensions.

However, rural–urban migration is actually not the dominant factor behind urban population growth in developing countries, particularly in sub-Saharan Africa (Potts, 2012a). Although population figures, particularly in some African countries, are notorious for their limitations (Mitlin and Satterthwaite, 2013), natural increase (the difference between births and deaths in a given location) appears to account for 60% of urban growth in developing countries.¹ The remaining 40% is due to net migration and reclassification of rural areas as urban settlements (UN DESA, 2014). Ultimately, what is driving urbanisation and urban population growth is country-specific.

2.2 The expansion of slum settlements

Slums generally develop as a result of a combination of rapid urban population growth, lack of affordable housing and poor governance. In some cases the pace of urbanisation outstrips governments' capacity to provide the framework for affordable housing (e.g. land, infrastructure, access to utilities) for an increasing population. Further, urban growth often occurs in periurban areas, which sometimes lie beyond administrative boundaries and are neglected by both urban and rural administrators. In other cases, governments are unwilling to act as they believe that providing services and better conditions to the poor will attract more people and cause slums to grow further. This means slums actually grow as they remain unserviced for long periods of time.

Statistics on slum settlements are difficult to produce as, by their very nature, they go unrecognised and unrecorded (see Box 2 overleaf on data limitations). UN-Habitat puts the global estimate of slum populations at 881 million as of 2014 and just under a third of all urban-dwellers in

¹ Some challenge the extent to which urbanisation is happening in Africa as data on population in many African countries is limited. Circular migration (where people migrate to towns and cities and leave again, repeatedly) and a rising trend of more de-urbanisation means projections for some sub-Saharan African countries could be overstating the pace of growth (Potts, 2012a, 2012b).

the developing world (UN-Habitat, 2014). Cities Alliance (2014) suggests that more than 1 billion people live in slums today.

Sub-Saharan Africa is the region with the highest proportion of the urban population living in slums – over 50% compared to figures ranging between 20% and 31% for other regions of the world (Figure 1). Generally, there was a decline in the proportion of the urban population living in slums between 1990 and 2014. However, in absolute terms the number of slum dwellers has increased in most regions, with the greatest growth seen in sub-Saharan Africa. In 2014, East Asia, sub-Saharan Africa and South Asia were the regions with the largest slum populations: 242 million, 191 million, and 187 million, respectively (Table 1).

It is useful to compare existing estimates of slum and urban population growth. This suggests that sub-Saharan Africa is the region where the rate of slum growth has been closer to that of general urban population growth (Figure 2 overleaf). In East, South-East and South Asia, while slums grew between 1990 and 2014, urban populations have grown much faster. This suggests that national and urban governments in sub-Saharan African countries have responded to the expansion of slum settlements less effectively than those in other regions.

The data clearly shows that urbanisation is putting increasing pressure on access to housing and access to utilities, particularly in sub-Saharan Africa. Projections (Nicolai et al., 2015) suggest that historical trends on slum growth, particularly in this region, will need to reverse to have any chance of meeting the SDG target on access to adequate housing and services. Further, whereas other regions are likely to see slower growth of their slum populations, they still have an unacceptably high number of households – 20% to 30% of the urban population – living in very precarious conditions.

Figure 1: Proportion of urban population living in slums by region (1990-2014)



Source: UN-Habitat (2014)

There is no doubt that improving living conditions in slum areas is a key challenge that governments around the world will face over the next two decades. In the next sections we review some of the programmes that are held as good practice in this area, as they can provide useful lessons for future policy.

Region	Number (millions)		Absolute growth (millions)	Average annual growth (%)
	1990	2014	1990–2014	1990–2014
Sub-Saharan Africa	93	191	98	3.0
East Asia	204	242	38	0.7
South-East Asia	69	87	18	0.9
South Asia	181	187	6	0.1
Latin America and Caribbean	106	101	-5	-0.2

Table 1: Slum populations by region (1990-2014)

Source: UN-Habitat (2014)



Source: UN-Habitat (2014) and UN DESA (2014)

Box 2: Limitations of slums data

UN-Habitat is the only source of internationally comparable data on slums, but some experts highlight its limitations (Mitlin and Satterthwaite, 2013). UN-Habitat's definition of a slum often differs from that used by governments; therefore, estimates and trends are not comparable and can present conflicting information. Further, while the data provides a summary measure of the number and proportion of people living in slums, disaggregated information for each of the elements that UN-Habitat consider as making up a slum (i.e. lack of access to water and sanitation, insufficient living space, precarious housing using non-durable materials, and insecure tenure) is not readily available. Further, as census data (the main source of data disaggregated for small geographies) is often sparse, in many cases these estimates have to rely on survey data.

Surveys are often not granular enough to provide information on informal settlements. Additionally, they sometimes under-represent populations living in slum areas due to difficulties in identifying and interviewing them (Carr-Hill, 2013). Even census data can also sometimes under-report those living in informal settlements. Furthermore, tenure security – a prime concern for residents of informal settlements – is presently not included in most measurements due to data limitations. Finally, existing data on slums gets out of date quickly, as the population of urban informal settlements can change rapidly due to internal and circular migration.

Sources: Carr-Hill (2013); and Lucci and Bhatkal (2014).

10

3. Improving living conditions in slum settlements: a review of the evidence of four programmes

In this section we present the evidence we found for our selected four programmes, two in Latin America and two in Asia:

- Rio's Favela Bairro
- Medellín's Programa Integral de Mejoramiento de Barrios Subnormales
- Thailand's Baan Mankong programme
- Mumbai's community toilets

Table 8 in the Appendix summarises the main characteristics of each programme.

3.1 Rio's Favela Bairro Programme

About the programme

Rio de Janeiro's *Favela Bairro* is one of the most wellknown slum upgrading programmes. It was set up in 1994 to integrate *favelas* into the rest of the city and address access to affordable housing, a longstanding problem in the city. In the 1990s almost a million people, one-sixth of the city's population, lived in over 500 *favelas* located on the hillsides (Imparato and Ruster, 2003).²

Favela Bairro is known as an 'integrated' programme because it aims to tackle challenges in different sectors at the same time. This includes: provision of basic infrastructure (water, sewerage, drainage, street lighting, street paving, parks and sport areas, reforestation); social services (childcare centres; social service referral centres; income and work-generating activities); community organisation and development; and land titling (Jaitman and Brakarz, 2013).

The programme was implemented in three phases with the following objectives:

- Phase 1 (1994–2000): upgrading 52 *favelas* and improving 8 irregular subdivisions;³ focus on urban infrastructure, community development and land titling (Jaitman and Brakarz, 2013).
- Phase 2 (2000–2007): upgrading an additional 52 *favelas* and strengthening activities in child development, adult education and social services referrals as well as community development and property regularisation (IDB, 2007; Jaitman and Brakarz, 2013).
- Phase 3 (2012–present): added a safety component to earlier components (Jaitman and Brakarz, 2013). Note that this third phase is now known as 'Morar Carioca' and there are ongoing discussions about its implementation. This review focuses on *Favela Bairro's* first and second phases.

The programme is a multi-agency collaboration between the Inter-American Development Bank (IDB) and the national and municipal governments. Implementation is spearheaded by the Housing Department (*Secretaria Municipal de Habitação*), which coordinates the participation of other departments (Tulier and Gossman, 2013). A technical committee approves and monitors projects, while a coordination committee brings together the various departments involved; both are under the authority of the Mayor (UN-Habitat, 2015). In addition, NGOs were contracted to operate community centres and other social and educational projects. In some cases, neighbourhood associations were also in charge of the implementation of some aspects of the programme, such as reforestation or waste collection.

The choice of which settlements would be part of the programme involved a rating system which combined poverty indicators and the likely cost efficiency of the proposed investment. An additional criterion was whether operations in slum settlements in the same geographic area could be combined to increase the impact of the

2 More recent estimates put this figure at 25% (IDB, n.d.).

³ While "favelas are settlements in areas that have been illegally occupied by low-income population groups", subdivisions or "unregulated settlements are areas that are divided up into lots and sold by informal developers without respecting the dimensions or minimum infrastructure required by the municipality to grant permits for legal occupation" (IDB, n.d.).

programme (UN-Habitat, 2015). The programme was initially restricted to communities of between 500 and 2,500 households due to cost considerations.⁴

Once a settlement had been selected, community members were involved in shaping the specific elements of the intervention (Soares and Soares, 2005). Service options tended to include improved access roads, storm drainage, consolidation of slopes, water and sanitation, and electricity (Imparato and Ruster, 2003). Urban and Social Orientation Offices (*Postos de Orientação Urbanística e Social* – POUSOs) were set up to connect residents with architects, engineers and social workers, ensuring in this way that the project was collaborative and participatory (Gomez, 2012). POUSOs were also tasked with carrying out operations and maintenance functions and facilitating an ongoing relationship between the municipality and the community, even after the programme ended.⁵

A typical *Favela Bairro* project sequence involves the following (MIT, 2001):

- selection of locality and contact with the community organisation;
- design of a master plan for the area (for *favelas*);
- discussion of proposals with the organised community and adjustment of project designs;
- preparation of final drawings for investment projects, approved by state and municipal agencies;
- technical analysis and approval by the executing unit;
- project implementation by construction companies, with incentives for employing local community labour;
- operation and maintenance, by city or state agencies, and monitoring and evaluation.

The three phases of the programme cost approximately \$900 million in funding. Phase 1 was allocated \$380 million, with the IDB providing a loan for \$180 million, and the balance coming from the Rio municipality (Imparato and Ruster, 2003). Phase 2 was granted similar funding levels. In 2010, a third phase valued at \$300 million was agreed, with the IDB and Rio municipality each committing to funding half of the programme (IDB, 2010). Planned investment over all three phases combined has averaged \$2,500 per household with a maximum limit of \$4,000 per household. These figures reflect the commitment from the municipal government, as it allocated nearly half the city's budget to its Housing Department and gave it a central management role in the programme (Magalhães and di Villarosa, 2012).

The programme reached 62 *favelas* and 8 subdivisions in Phase 1, and 62 *favelas* and 16 subdivisions in Phase 2, with a total of 137,000 families (Jaitman and Brakarz, 2013; these numbers exceed the objectives set out initially). Taking into account that there were over 500 *favelas* in Rio in the 1990s (according to estimates quoted in Imparato and Ruster, 2003 and in Xavier and Magalhães, 2003), the programme covered about 25% of the city's slums.⁶

Evidence of impact

In this section, we present the evidence we found on the impact of the programme, particularly on tenure security, housing and access to utilities. Where evidence is available we also refer to other impacts (e.g. on health, education and social capital).⁷

With regard to tenure security, the programme dropped its original plans for titling because the complexity of the Brazilian legal system was deemed insurmountable (Rabello de Castro, 2002; IDB, 2011). The programme took a pragmatic approach: rather than granting full ownership of land, the programme granted the right to use it. Municipal planning authorities also declared those favelas undergoing improvements as Special Social Interest Areas. This meant that the usual regulations were suspended and they had their own special planning processes and building codes. This was the process for favelas built on publicly owned land. For those on private land, where occupation dated back at least five years, the programme provided support with claims in order to prevent the communities being displaced and the land being commercialised but rather kept in the public domain (UN-Habitat, 2015). Based on this experience, Handzic (2010) concludes that full regularisation of land tenure is not essential and that security of tenure is more important. With land belonging to local or central government, slum communities can have tenure security by remaining on the land and using it (UN-Habitat, 2015).

In addition, the IDB's evaluation found that Favela Bairro has had an impact on household perceptions of dwelling worth. On average, households in the programme reported property values that were over 40% higher than those stated by non-beneficiaries (IDB, 2011). Other studies (e.g. Brakarz and Aduan, 2004) also found that property values increased by between 80% and 120% in the *favelas*

4 See UN Habitat (2015) for further details of the programme's selection criteria.

⁵ Note that the role of POUSOs evolved over time. Initially they were intended to prevent people from settling on newly created public spaces (Tulier and Gossman, 2013).

⁶ IDB (n.d.) cites 30% of all slums were covered taking into account other upgrading programmes, such as Bairrinho, Morar Legal, and others.

⁷ Unfortunately, the project's monitoring and evaluation component was delayed (Jaitman and Brakarz, 2013) which meant there was essentially no baseline data collected for evaluation. Soares and Soares (2005) performed an ex-post evaluation seeking to recreate a control group from different sources of information to deal with the issue of not having a pre-intervention baseline (Jaitman and Brakarz, 2013). There have been a few other evaluations we draw on in this review, such as the one carried out by the IDB in 2011 and a survey conducted by the municipality in 2003 quoted in Brakarz and Aduan (2004). Note that while Soares and Soares refer to outcomes of Phase 1, the IDB evaluation covered Phase 2.



that were part of *Favela Bairro*.⁸ Further, the improvements brought about by *Favela Bairro* have encouraged residents to invest their own resources in upgrading their homes (IDB, 2011). As the city invested in services, many residents became less fearful of eviction, giving them greater confidence to work on their homes (IDB, 1997).

Access to basic urban infrastructure, such as water and sanitation, has increased significantly with the programme. Soares and Soares' (2005) evaluation of Phase 1 found that increases in the number of water and sewerage connections were larger for programme beneficiaries. Through an analysis by income quartiles, they also report that the poorest benefitted the most. In addition, Tulier and Gossman (2013) also quote evidence of a significant difference in the satisfaction with services between *Favela Bairro* beneficiaries and non-beneficiaries (Table 2 overleaf).⁹ Similarly, IDB's more recent evaluation, covering Phase 2 of the programme, finds a significant increase in the availability of most services for targeted *favelas*. For example, 81% of *favelas* included in the programme were connected to the city's water system compared with 55% in non-targeted settlements (IDB, 2011).

The impact of the programme on other outcomes (e.g. income, employment, health and education) appears to have been more limited, particularly in Phase 1 (Soares and Soares, 2005). That said, in Phase 2, there was a small increase in school attendance and a more substantial increase in day-care attendance (IDB, 2011), as social outcomes, such as child development, became more salient aims of the programme.

In the case of social capital, there are some examples of improvements made through the programme. Given the challenges posed by the strong presence of organised drug-related crime in some of these settlements, this was hard to achieve. Magalhães and di Villarosa (2012) refer to the case of the Villa Carioca settlement, where increasing community involvement through the programme led to changes in leadership, with the dominant drug trafficker expelled from the settlement. The authors also mention the case of the G-16, an organisation formed by the leaders

⁸ It is worth pointing out that the findings of Soares and Soares (2005), looking at the value of property as measured by rent, contradict these positive effects. Instead, they point to rental increases as being a city-wide phenomenon and that rents in *favelas* that benefitted from the programme did not increase more than those that did not participate. However, they caveat their findings, stating that the control group was low-income households, rather than other *favelas*, which may have been more appropriate.

⁹ In terms of other urban infrastructure, such as transport, the IDB's study (2011) found no impact. The time spent in reaching public transportation did not improve for beneficiaries from *Favela Bairro*, which is unsurprising as this was not a key element of the intervention.

of the first 16 favelas benefitting from the programme, which later became an NGO. Overall, the programme encouraged the emergence of new leaders who oversaw the implementation of the programme and maintenance of existing investments.

Generally speaking, there appears to be public support for *Favela Bairro*. A public opinion poll carried out in 2003 asked Rio residents to choose from a list of governmental programmes that should be given highest priority by the next mayor. *Favela Bairro* was chosen in first place in all three rounds of the survey. The same survey asked respondents about the most important project for the city and again *Favela Bairro* ranked first (Brakarz and Aduan, 2004).

Further, the programme was gradually scaled up through its different phases and became the principal component of Rio municipality's policy to upgrade all the city's favelas. Further, as Brazil's larger cities, like Rio, took the lead in slum upgrading, increasingly municipalities throughout Brazil have been moving from sectoral projects towards comprehensive upgrading frameworks aiming to include slums into the city fabric through tenure regularisation, social development initiatives and community participation schemes. Importantly, in 2001 Brazil introduced a City Statute confirming and broadening the legal and political role of municipalities in urban policy. The approach included in the City Statute highlights the need for a social approach to urban property rights, with deep consequences for urban upgrading and social inclusion (Cities Alliance, 2003). Pioneering projects such as Favela Bairro also laid the ground for other largescale programmes such as the Growth and Acceleration Programme, a large-scale programme introduced during the second mandate of President Lula da Silva (2007-2010) to improve access to housing and sanitation (Tulier and Gossman, 2013).

Challenges

The programme faced some challenges. First, while the involvement of experienced technical staff can bring useful insights, they can also be pigeonholed by other experiences and call for solutions that are not appropriate for local conditions. One such example is the introduction of decentralised sewerage systems, which were suggested by specialists from the financing body as they were considered appropriate for areas of heavy rainfall in tropical countries. However, local plants ended up deserted and defaced, and even became hazardous to residents. This was because the state water and sanitation company was not used to operating and servicing local sewerage plants but using a centralised sewerage collection system instead (Magalhães and di Villarosa, 2012).

Second, working with local associations proved difficult due to capacity constraints and the prevalence of drug trafficking. Initially the programme had the option of working with small local organisations or large well-known NGOs. It often had to rely on the latter given the influence of drug traffickers on the smaller local ones. For these local associations to be sustainable and to increase their scale, long-term interventions are needed. Unfortunately, changes in government and an increase in drug trafficking (factors beyond the programme's control) interrupted the ability of the programme to undertake this type of intervention and help to build these smaller local associations' capacity (Magalhães and di Villarosa, 2012). In fact, while there have been instances where the programme helped to enhance social capital, they are limited in number and few of those outlived the end of the programme.

Third, although by now many *favelas* have been 'upgraded', full integration between residents of the *favelas* and the formal city is a much slower process. Perlman (2007) points to the fact that wide income disparities remain even between *favela* residents and their low-income neighbours living in the vicinities. In her words: 'There is no doubt in anyone's mind where the '*asfalto*' [road] ends and the '*morro*' [hill] begins', meaning that there remains a very visible divide between the formal city and the slums located on the hill slopes.

3.2 Medellín's PRIMED

About the programme

Medellín's Programa Integral de Mejoramiento de Barrios Subnormales (Integrated Programme for Improvement of Slum Settlements – PRIMED) is another 'integrated' slum upgrading programme often quoted as an example of good practice. It was set up in 1993 to respond to the challenges posed by the expansion of slum settlements in the city, particularly since the 1980s.

Table 2: Satisfaction with basic infrastructure: Favela Bairro beneficiaries versus non-beneficiaries

	Sewage	Drainage	Waste collection	Public lighting	Street network
Favela Bairro	80%	73%	87%	73%	80%
Non-participating favelas	40%	22%	35%	35%	12%

Source: Tulier and Gossman (2013)

Medellín is the second largest city in Colombia. The city's population grew as a result of an early industrialisation process. Urbanisation was not properly managed and many migrants looking for job opportunities ended up occupying land and building their own houses in slum settlements. From the 1980s, its population grew due to displacement from rural areas caused by armed conflict. The situation was compounded with the growth of the Medellín drug cartel and intensified paramilitary and guerrilla activity. This, alongside declining industry and unemployment, contributed to safety concerns in the city, particularly in low-income settlements. In fact, Medellín became known as the 'murder capital of the world' (Betancur, 2007).

In 1993, PRIMED was set up to deal with violence and social problems in these neighbourhoods. At the time the total population of Medellín's 87 informal settlements was 250,000, roughly 14% of the city's population (Imparato and Ruster, 2003; Betancur, 2007). Many of these highdensity settlements were built on unregulated land, most notably the steep slopes of the Aburrá Valley (Barrows et al., 2013) which is prone to mud slides. The settlements lacked proper street systems, public facilities and spaces.

PRIMED was a pilot programme of cooperation between the city of Medellín and the Colombian and German governments (via the Federal Ministry for Economic Cooperation and Development, BMZ and the Development Bank, KfW). Its main objectives were to:

- improve the built environment adapting houses, infrastructure (including access to water and sanitation), roads and public buildings, such as schools, health centres and leisure areas;
- provide secure land tenure individual land titling;
- promote civic participation and community development;
- mitigate geological risks removal and resettlement of families.

The programme put strong emphasis on community building and participation. It sought community involvement from determination of needs and establishment of priorities to implementation and maintenance of public spaces. More fundamentally, those in charge were convinced that if the community did not gain ownership, the programme would not have much of an impact on effective insertion of the area to the city, trust in government, its institutions and the rule of law (Betancur, 2007). The programme ran for ten years, from 1993 to 2003 and was split into two phases:

- Phase 1 (1993–1997/2000): sought to move a set of informal settlements with some previous but limited public assistance (categorised as 'Level 2' by Medellín's municipality) to settlements with a high level of government intervention close to meeting basic standards (categorised as 'Level 1'). Note that Phase 1 was extended to 2000 due to unexpected delays and the availability of extra funds.
- Phase 2 (2000–2004): was intended to target most marginalised settlements, those with no history of government intervention ('Level 3' according to the municipality) and sought to bring them up to 'Level 2'.

The executing agency was Medellín's Housing and Social Development Corporation, with PRIMED as the Programme Management Unit. It functioned largely as an autonomous entity directly under the Mayor. It also had access to the presidency via the Commission for the Metropolitan Area of Medellín. PRIMED's administrative structure facilitated inter-institutional cooperation, as it included a coordinating committee with a number of relevant agencies.¹⁰ More fundamentally, there was a clear division of tasks, with PRIMED responsible for planning, coordination and administration, while government entities, NGOs and subcontractors were in charge of implementation of respective projects. In this way, the work of the different agencies was incorporated when and as needed while PRIMED focused on running the programme.

The total cost of Phase I of PRIMED was nearly \$15 million (Imparato and Ruster, 2003), and the average cost per family was approximately \$1,400. The sources of funding were the GTZ (German government, now GIZ Corporation for International Cooperation) (31%), the municipality of Medellín (30%), the national government (27%) and community contributions (12%). The programme also received technical assistance from the UN (Imparato and Ruster, 2003). Phase 2 was planned with funds that became available when KfW waived the 1997 interest payments on their loan, approximately 42,569 million pesos (Betancur, 2007), equivalent to over \$20 million.¹¹

In total the programme covered 30 settlements (15 settlements in each phase; Imparato and Ruster, 2003). Phase 1 benefitted around 51,000 people (one-fifth of the total population living in informal settlements in the city, Betancur, 2007) or 11,000 families (Imparato and Ruster, 2003). Phase 2 targeted an additional 60,000 people (Betancur, 2007), approximately 24% of the city's estimated slum population.

¹⁰ For more details, see UN Habitat, 2015. The committee had so many representatives that at times it was cumbersome to distribute responsibilities between different members. That said, most saw the benefits of joint working (Betancur, 2007).

¹¹ Using the exchange rate for 2000.



Evidence of impact

In a survey carried out in 1999, which measured household perceptions of the impacts of Phase 1, 96% of respondents indicated that their quality of life had improved (Betancur, 2007) and two-thirds (66%) indicated high levels of satisfaction with achieved home improvements with programme support.¹² While providing land titling proved more difficult than anticipated, public investment in the areas helped to provide tenure security and incentivise investments in home-building and upgrades. Interviewees were also satisfied with improvements on the built environment, including streets, roads and transport, with over 91% stating they were now better linked to the city (ibid).

Importantly, the programme also encouraged community participation: 84% of respondents reported that they had some level of participation in local government projects and 68% indicated that citizen participation had increased. Further, while 69% believed that the community had the ability to participate in project identification and design, 75% thought that it had the capacity to establish organisations for its own development (Betancur, 2007). Residents also indicated that they had the ability to watch over and respect the established norms to see that public spaces were not invaded, and to take care of the infrastructure and public facilities. PRIMED's beneficiaries also claimed that relations among neighbours and safety had improved (ibid).

Although the available evidence suggests impact was limited in terms of economic and social outcomes,¹³ the programme made significant improvements to the physical conditions of these neighbourhoods and in increasing communities' participation in local planning decisions. In 1996, PRIMED was regarded as an example of 'best practice' at the second United Nations Conference on Human Settlements, due to its intergovernmental coordination, its provision of public service infrastructure and its land regularisation efforts (Blanco and Kobayashi, 2009).

¹² Much of the available evidence is based on this survey. However, caution is needed as (1) the sample was relatively small with 300 households out of a universe of over 10,000 households; (2) two-thirds of respondents were direct beneficiaries of the programme through home improvement support and (3) the survey also focused on public perceptions, which may have changed by 1999 and could have been affected by PRIMED's high publicity (Betancur, 2007).

¹³ In terms of employment and income-generating opportunities, interviewees mentioned that the jobs created by the programme were temporary and not 'real' jobs (Betancur, 2011). This is in part a result of the absence of interventions to expand the job market or enable improved access to professional education and health services. Only 11% of respondents gave a positive score to the PRIMED skills training component. Satisfaction with health services was also fairly low, with only 15% reported to be satisfied with the services provided (Betancur, 2007).

Since PRIMED, other programmes have been introduced in the city, which follow many of the same principles of participatory planning, coordination between different government agencies, and integration of the urban poor into the city. In particular, Proyectos Urbanos Integrales (Integrated Urban Projects or PUIs) have dominated the city's work on slums since 2002 (Jaitman and Brakarz, 2013). PUIs have focused on improvements in local mobility, housing and public spaces, and also on the promotion of public education and culture. PUIs often started with a larger infrastructure project intended to 'catalyse' smaller public space projects and infrastructure interventions around a specific area (Drissen, 2012).¹⁴ As with PRIMED, PUIs incorporate community participation in the design and implementation of the projects to ensure their viability and sustainability.

The first PUI took place in the north-east of Medellín, featuring the completion of the city's famous cable car, Metro Cable, in 2004 and various urban projects around the metro stations, such as the Reyes de España library completed in 2007 (Drissen, 2012). The first line of the cable car, built at a cost of under \$30 million, was followed in 2008 by a second line in a different part of the city. Both were designed to accommodate up to 30,000 trips per day. A third line was opened in 2010 to connect the end of the first line with a natural park some 800 metres above the river valley (Allen et al., 2015).

The city invested in a comprehensive upgrading programme in the areas served by the cable-car lines (involving housing, increased public space, new libraries and schools, and economic support to local residents in the form of training and employment in public works). This has had a wider impact on residents' quality of life beyond transport improvements. One key feature is that the new public facilities are designed using high-quality materials, a deliberate reversal of the conventional approach of providing low-quality services for the poor.

A case study by UN-Habitat (2011) describes the economic and social impacts of PUIs. Private investment and trade in the area increased, with the creation of a commercial boulevard. Surveys also showed a significant reduction in rates of violence and insecurity, evidence of stronger social and community organisations and increasing levels of citizen participation.

Another well-celebrated PUI project has been the network of escalators taking people easily across the steepest parts of Comuna 13, one of the most dangerous settlements in the city. A large proportion of total capital investment in the city has been specifically devoted to neighbourhoods with the lowest living standards. In fact, investments in new transport and roads have targeted the poorest neighbourhoods, moving 'sequentially' from the most in need to the better-off (Rojas, 2010).

Due to this history of 'integrated' slum upgrading, since the early 2000s, Medellín has received repeated mentions for 'best practice' in improving residents' living conditions, and in 2012 it was named 'Innovative City of the Year' by *The Wall Street Journal* and the Urban Land Institute (Barrows et al., 2013). Its approach to slum upgrading through participatory planning, in particular, found its way into new legislation for urban reform as early as 1997 and is being applied in other cities in Colombia (Allen et al., 2002). Further, the success of urbanisation plans in Medellín has been the catalyst for similar projects in various cities across Latin America (Perten, 2011).

Challenges

However, the programme also faced a series of challenges, many in common with those faced by *Favela Bairro*. First, the process of issuing land titles proved to be much more complex than anticipated. Betancur (2007) argues that the targets for land titling were initially set too high and success was limited by a complex and lengthy judicial process. This led to the municipality deciding against land appropriations. Out of the 5,180 households targeted for titling, less than half (about 2,100 households) received formal tenure from PRIMED. Therefore, it comes as no surprise that, out of the topics assessed in the survey, land tenure received among the lowest levels of satisfaction (10% of respondents were satisfied with this aspect of the programme).

Second, community organisations lacked the technical skills required by the programme (e.g. institutional accountability, ability to handle subcontracts with highly formal procedures, and limited mobilisation power). In fact, the programme was criticised for not providing enough technical assistance to fill these gaps and did not ensure that the social capital built, in the form of community committees, was sustainable beyond the life of the programme.¹⁵

Third, the programme sought to develop a more apolitical and professional approach which clashed with previous arrangements with communities and old clientelistic relationships. The programme had to deal with the resistance from armed groups in the settlements who would demand payments or participation in projects. Further, changes in the control of settlements by different armed groups meant that different negotiations had to take place each time for projects to continue in a settlement (Betancur, 2007).

¹⁴ According to Jaitman and Brakarz (2013), the main PUI interventions included (i) generation or improvement of 125,000 square metres of public spaces, 18 new parks; (ii) culture promotion for all citizens through the Park Libraza y Santo Domingo and the Zonal Centre for Economic Development (CEDEZO); (iii) slum upgrading in Juan Bobo neighbourhood, pedestrian bridges, high level crossings and pedestrian paths, and (iv) community development activities (11 fairs with micro-entrepreneurs and 25 community events).

¹⁵ It has also been pointed out that in the initial stages of the programme participation in decision-making was still not a feature of PRIMED, and participants resented the fact that they were a source of unpaid labour (UN Habitat, 2015).

3.3 Land titling and housing improvements: Thailand's Baan Mankong programme

About the programme

In the early 2000s, the Thai government introduced a slum upgrading programme, *Baan Mankong* ('secure housing'), which has become known for its national reach and its strong focus on community participation in planning, implementing and funding housing and infrastructure improvements. *Baan Mankong* has a strong focus on tenure security as this was identified as one of the key challenges facing slum dwellers in Thailand (National Housing Authority, 1992).

Thailand's economic boom in the 1980s was accompanied by increased urbanisation; however, the lack of affordable housing for low-income residents contributed to the creation of slum and squatter settlements, particularly in the Bangkok Metropolitan Region, which accounts for almost 85% of slum settlements in Thailand (Pornchokchai, 2008). There are varying estimates of Thailand's slum populations, however, UN-Habitat estimates there were 5.5 million slum residents in 2005, accounting for 26% of the population (UN-Habitat, 2014).

In the face of increasing concerns about urban poverty, and after a period of experimentation with different programmes including the Urban Community Development Fund,¹⁶ the Thai government introduced the Baan Mankong programme in 2003. The programme includes a wide range of upgrading and land tenure options to suit the needs of different communities. The programme starts with a city-wide survey of poor communities. Community networks along with NGOs, local government, academics and professionals then plan and implement an upgrading programme (Boonyabancha, 2005). Communities acquire secure land tenure or ownership with financial support from their savings groups and by obtaining loans via the programme. The programme is characterised by its flexibility in terms of the types of upgrading options available - ranging from on-site improvement and re-blocking to reconstruction and even relocation – and the tenure arrangements they can secure.

The land-tenure options depend on what people want and can negotiate including joint land ownership under community cooperatives (35% of *Baan Mankong* projects), lease contracts (long-term 44%, short-term or under 5 years lease 8%), or land-sharing agreements between landowners and the community (13%).¹⁷ The programme also encourages linkages between communities within a city, meaning that member communities can often jointly negotiate their tenure, giving them greater bargaining power. Tenure arrangements are made with a collective land title, which helps to ensure that poor households retain the benefits.

Baan Mankong's implementation agency, the Community Organisations Development Institute (CODI) has a revolving mortgage fund. It extends housing loans that have amounted to 6.515 million baht (\$191 million) over an 11-year period (CODI, 2014) for housing improvements. CODI provides housing loans so they are extended to community cooperatives at 4% annual interest and allocates a grant to each community of 20,000 baht (\$610) per family.¹⁸ Cooperatives then lend on to members, usually adding a margin on the interest to create a fund to cover arrears and default and to fund other community activities, expenses and some welfare programmes (Boonyabancha, 2009). CODI's finance provides a guarantee for landowners who would otherwise be sceptical about renting land to slum-dwellers on a long-term basis. In terms of access to utilities and basic infrastructure (water sewers, drains, paved roads), these are provided by the municipality/utility company as agreement is reached on particular community developments. In addition, Baan Mankong provides subsidies for some infrastructure.19

To access *Baan Mankong* loans communities are required to form cooperatives and develop housing in a collective way. They must save 10% of the amount they borrow in a community savings account in order to qualify for a loan. The repayment rate reported by CODI's monitoring system is about 95%, and CODI assists communities that face difficulties in repayment through technical support or by restructuring loans to make them more affordable (Bhatkal and Lucci, 2015).

CODI's institutional flexibility has gone a long way in enabling the implementation of a nationwide community-driven programme (Yap and De Wandeler, 2010). As a separate public institution, CODI can avoid some of the shortcomings of bureaucracy; it can apply directly to the government budget, thereby channelling money quickly to community networks instead of it

¹⁶ The Urban Community Development Fund was introduced in the early 1990s. It aimed to improve living conditions, support community development and increase the organisational capacity of the poor by promoting community savings and providing low-interest loans, with community participation at the heart of its activities (Boonyabancha, 2004).

¹⁷ See CODI website: www.codi.or.th/housing/results.html

¹⁸ See CODI website: www.codi.or.th/housing/results.html

¹⁹ The government also provides specific infrastructure subsidies (e.g. for onsite upgrading or repairs and rebuilding either onsite or after relocation). Additionally, communities can access subsidies for heavy land filling in low-lying places, installing household sewage treatment systems, or landscaping upgraded settlements, for aesthetic improvements to settlements or for constructing community meeting houses. Further, in cases of eviction or fire, communities can access funds for rehabilitation. Over and above these subsidies, CODI also subsidises communities' administrative costs through a grant equivalent to 5% of the infrastructure subsidy to support the various activities that accompany the upgrading planning process (Bhatkal and Lucci, 2015).

trickling in through ministries (CODI, 2003). CODI also seeks to institutionalise partnerships by including on its board representatives from government and communities through a People's Forum, comprising community leaders from each region. Importantly, given the need for flexible solutions, some of CODI's functions have been decentralised to regional offices.

Baan Mankong's national reach also sets it apart from most other slum upgrading interventions, which tend to be project-based and focused on a particular settlement or city. To date, about 930 *Baan Mankong* projects have been implemented in 320 cities/districts across 72 provinces, reaching 96,882 households or about 15% of slum dwellers in Thailand²⁰ with a budget of 6.5 billion baht (\$191 million) (CODI, 2014).

Evidence of impact

While there are limited robust evaluations of the programme, available evidence suggests that improvements in a number of areas took place in the period under which the programme was operating. Security of tenure for Thailand's urban population rose from 88% in 1990 to 95% in 2010 (National Statistical Office, 1990; 2010). This progress is remarkable since it occurred in the context of increasing urbanisation. Perceptions data also indicates progress. Fear of eviction ranked second as a concern for slum dwellers in 1990, but had dropped to fifth place by 2006 (National Housing Authority, 1992; National Statistical Office, 2006).

The share of the urban population living in dwellings made of cement, brick or a combination of wood, cement and brick increased from 66.2% in 2000 to 84.3% in 2010 (National Statistical Office 2000; 2010). *Baan Mankong* has helped to distribute materials and also make money available for levelling floors to prevent flooding, replacing rusted corrugated iron roofing sheets, and reconstructing houses.

Baan Mankong communities often identify particularly vulnerable community members (such as disabled or elderly persons) and build rooms or community homes for them (Boonyabancha, 2009). Upgraded settlements often have rooms that can be rented, allowing those who cannot upgrade to remain in the community. Communities can also leverage *Baan Mankong* resources to construct community spaces such as meeting rooms, learning centres, libraries and nurseries.

There have also been improvements in access to public utilities. Thailand, a middle-income country, has enjoyed high levels of access to water, sanitation and electricity for the last 20 years. However, measures of coverage ignore issues related to quality and affordability, which are often of major concern in slum areas. Previously, slum communities were often not eligible for the provision of basic services by utilities and would pay a premium to buy these informally



Bangbua canal community in Bangkok. Photo: © Cak-Cak.

(Bhatkal and Lucci, 2015). Communities have used *Baan Mankong* infrastructure grants to establish drainage systems, communal septic tanks for sanitation, household connections for water supply and electricity, and in some instances grey-water treatment units. Tenure security has helped to gain legal access to water, sanitation and electricity and reduced their cost (UN-Habitat, 2006; Bhatkal and Lucci, 2015). An evaluation of Baan Mankong undertaken in 2011 reported a 10% reduction in monthly expenditure on water and a 5% reduction on electricity (TDRI, 2014; the evaluation covered 745 residents in 16 communities).

Finally, *Baan Mankong* has helped to achieve progress beyond physical living conditions. This evaluation also found that residents of *Baan Mankong* communities recorded greater access to credit and increased investment and income from businesses, in part due to better financial management capacity (TDRI, 2014). Further, tenure security has helped some to gain formal employment as many employers require a formal address (Bhatkal and Lucci, 2015).

Households participating in *Baan Mankong* also recorded non-monetary improvements (TDRI, 2014). For instance, children in participating households were found to spend an average of 3.6 more hours per week on studying and doing homework than those that did not participate. Average education expenditure per child increased by 40%, with resources made available through community funds. Importantly, communities participating in *Baan Mankong* have also seen greater social cohesion (ibid) as the programme has united members. Further and importantly, members of slum communities are now recognised as legitimate citizens as they participate in policy-making processes to upgrade their own living conditions.

Baan Mankong's national reach is a key differentiating feature of the programme, reaching the urban poor throughout the country and operating in a decentralised manner so that local government and, critically, communities play a key role in upgrading. It is worth noting that the principle of community-driven upgrading

²⁰ Authors' calculation based on World Bank (2014b) and CODI (2014).

has extended beyond Thailand at the regional level through the Asian Coalition for Housing Rights (ACHR).²¹ One of ACHR's largest programmes has been the Asian Coalition for Community Action (ACCA), which started in 2009 and built on the collective experience of Baan Mankong and similar initiatives in other countries in the region. ACCA aims to support community-driven city-wide upgrading of slums and to assist networks of community organisations in negotiating and working with local governments. ACCA has supported activities in 215 cities across 19 Asian countries (ACHR, 2014). In all 165 cities, communities are the primary actors in city-wide planning and implementation of projects; they conduct community surveys to identify and plan upgrading, tackle tenure issues, and work in partnership with local governments and other stakeholders, including community architects, to implement them.

Challenges

The programme has faced a number of constraints. First, it has struggled to address challenges relating to the inclusion of the poorest. The qualifying requirement that a community first needs to establish a savings network to prove its capacity for savings and financial management strengthens community ties but fails to recognise the heterogenous nature of urban populations in informal settlements. There may be considerable differences in sub-groups' ability to save (Payne, 2004; Usavagovitwong et al., 2013) and in their preferences for land tenure or upgrading options. That said, as mentioned above, *Baan Mankong* does include some provisions for homes for elderly people and/or those unable to pay.

Second, while the programme sought to reach 300,000 households, so far it has benefitted less than one-third of its original target.²² The very nature and strengths of the programme – collaboration between community, policy-makers and experts – limits the possible speed and scale of change.

Finally, there are also concerns relating to the financial sustainability of the *Baan Mankong* programme. CODI's disbursement schedule to the programme exceeds repayments, resulting in cash flow problems (Usavagovitwong et al., 2013).

3.4. Access to utilities, with a focus on sanitation: an example from Mumbai

About the programme

Mumbai's community-built toilets are often cited in the literature as a remarkable example of community-driven action. In fact, it was an alliance of three organisations (henceforth the alliance) – the Society for the Promotion of Area Resource Centres (SPARC) along with two community-based organisations, the National Slum Dwellers Federation (NSDF) and *Mahila Milan* (Women Together)²³ – which helped produce community-designed, built and managed toilet blocks that serve nearly 900,000 low-income urban dwellers across the Mumbai Metropolitan Region and nearly 160,000 people in five other cities across India (Patel et al., 2015).

Municipal governments in India have typically invested little in extending provision of public utilities to slum households. One of the reasons for the lack of attention to sanitation in slum settlements was that many slums are located on land belonging to government institutions (e.g. the Railways, Port Trusts, or Airport Authority) which prohibited municipal corporations from providing amenities to these populations, fearing it would legitimise these settlements (Burra et al., 2003).

The little investment made in sanitation in low-income areas has generally been in public toilet blocks by local bodies. However, the number of toilet blocks has been inadequate for the population. This was compounded by municipal authorities in Mumbai often failing to spend the resources allocated for the construction of toilets (Burra et al., 2003).

In fact, a survey by Mahila Milan and the NSDF in slum settlements across Mumbai found the municipal corporation had provided one toilet seat for every 1,488 people (Burra et al., 2003). Of these, only about 20% were functional. As the construction of toilet blocks has traditionally been assigned to contractors that lack accountability to the communities they serve, the quality of construction was often poor and, in the absence of consultation with residents, the design and location were inappropriate (Patel, 2004). For instance, women hesitated to use facilities shared with men, and children often could not compete with adults over the use of the toilets, while the large adult-sized seat openings were inappropriate for them (Patel et al., 2015). Further, due to limited water supplies, toilets would get blocked and they often also had overflowing septic tanks. Due to these problems, communities had no sense of 'ownership' and most toilets would be in disrepair within months of being constructed, with broken doors and sites covered with garbage.

International agencies, on the other hand, did not view public toilets as an appropriate solution to the lack of sanitation, preferring individual toilets which were expensive and very difficult to develop in densely populated settlements with small winding alleyways between houses (Patel et al., 2015).

21 The ACHR was set up in 1988 as a network of Asian professionals, NGOs and community organisations working on urban poor housing development in Asia in collaboration with Slum/Shack Dwellers International (SDI), UN-Habitat, UNESCAP, CITYNET and the World Bank.

- 22 See CODI website: www.codi.or.th/housing/results.html
- 23 SPARC has been working in Mumbai with women pavement dwellers since 1984. The NSDF links and represents organisations of slum dwellers in India, with the largest membership in Mumbai. *Mahila Milan*, a collective of women slum and pavement dwellers, works closely with the NSDF.

Box 3: Slum upgrading: some examples from Africa

All the examples of interventions held as good practice discussed in this paper took place in Latin America or Asia. Historically, in many African nations, forced eviction and demolition of settlements has been common and in some countries continues to be seen as acceptable (UN-Habitat, 2010).

That said, city-wide slum upgrading programmes are increasingly being adopted in some parts of the continent. A growing realisation by some African governments that eviction has simply not worked is opening up avenues to scale-up slum-upgrading programmes (e.g. in North African countries like Morocco, Tunisia, that have a long history of large upgrading programmes and Egypt, in sub-Saharan African countries like Angola, Kenya, Mozambique, Tanzania, Uganda and South Africa) (UN-Habitat, 2008). We provide some examples of this change of approach below.

In the case of Luanda, Angola, the Urban Poverty Programme introduced in 1999 focused on communitymanaged infrastructure in a complex post-conflict environment. The programme has been implemented by a consortium partnership of NGOs (Development Workshop, CARE International, One World Action and Save the Children (UK) funded by the Department for International Development (DFID). The programme not only focuses on provision of access to water, sanitation and other basic infrastructure, but it is committed to building the capacity of local authorities, communities and civil society and promoting mechanisms of dialogue and engagement between these different actors (One World Action and Development Workshop, 2011).

The recent Chamanculo C project in Maputo, Mozambique is also a good example of a change of approach to slum upgrading. This project has been influenced by the Brazilian experience of multi-sectoral upgrading and focused on community building, economic livelihoods and services. The project is a partnership of AVSI with the Italian Cooperation, the Brazilian Agency for Cooperation, the City of Maputo, and Cities Alliance. It consists of activities integrating social development of the community and the strengthening of local associations that provide basic services to those living in the selected neighbourhoods (AVSI, n.d.).

In Uganda, in order to proactively manage the country's rapid urbanisation and improve living conditions for the urban poor, the government launched the Transforming the Settlements of the Urban Poor in Uganda programme in 2010. The programme is a multi-stakeholder collaboration supported by Cities Alliance, which includes the national government, local governments, the Urban Authorities Association of Uganda, Makerere University, Shack/Slum Dwellers International, UN-Habitat, and the World Bank. The programme focuses on building dialogue between the national government, local governments and communities. Investment is mobilised with the goal of inclusive planning and improved service provision in secondary cities. It also seeks to train the next generation of urban planners (Cities Alliance, n.d.).

Finally, Zimbabwe also offers a good example of a recent change in approach to urban poverty, following highly controversial and politically motivated slum demolitions. Social movements in support of the homeless surfaced in Zimbabwe in the late 1990s and intensified on a broader scale in response to the 2005 demolition campaign. In partnership with the City of Harare, an alliance of the largest social movements advocating for housing rights (the Zimbabwe Homeless People's Federation* and the Dialogue on Shelter) are now involved in a five-year (2010–2015) participatory slum-upgrading programme (the Harare Slum Upgrading Programme). This programme is aimed at profiling, documenting and initiating incremental upgrading of slums in and around the city. Implementation works through a partnership between the three entities (Muchadenyika, 2015). The Global Programme on Inclusive Municipal Governance of the Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation has supported this initiative to take off in Harare alongside programmes in 12 other African cities (ibid).

Sources: UN-Habitat (2008; 2010), Chitekwe-Biti (2014), Muchadenyika (2015), One World Action and Development Workshop (2011), AVSI (n.d.) and Cities Alliance, (n.d.).

* The Federation is one of 33 in the SDI network (Chitekwe-Biti, 2014). It was formed in 1998 and is a community-based organisation which emerged in the holding camps of Hatcliffe Extension and Dzivarasekwa Extension. These holding camps were set up in peri-urban areas for families evicted from city squatter settlements. Its main aim is to facilitate housing for the urban poor. As of 2014, the Federation has had a membership of more than 55,000 households and has facilitated access to housing stands for 15,000 households in Zimbabwe's 52 local authorities (Muchadenyika, 2015). The Federation's Gungano Fund, valued at \$1million in 2014, relies on community saving and has a role that goes well beyond economic cushioning, and demonstrates that poor urban communities are serious about changing their circumstances for the better (Chitekwe-Biti, 2014).

Some of the earliest experiences with community toilet blocks took place in Mumbai, Kanpur and Bangalore between 1988 and 1996 as pavement dwellers and slum households began to transform themselves into organised communities (Patel et al., 2015). Under the alliance's model, communities constructed and funded the maintenance of toilets while the government provided construction materials and mains infrastructure.

For reasons of cost and space, it was recognised that constructing individual household toilets – even if preferable – was unrealistic (Burra et al., 2003). As women's groups assessed available options, the concept of city-financed but community-managed toilet blocks with separate facilities for men, women and children and provision for maintenance came about. Community toilets were cheaper per household, and could include large tanks to ensure regular water supplies. In addition, community toilets provide everyone – including the poorest – with sanitation, with the better-off gradually building individual facilities for themselves (Patel et al., 2015; Patel, 2004).

In 1994, the World Bank provided the Municipal Corporation of Greater Mumbai (MCGM) with a loan for a large sewerage and sanitation project including a Slum Sanitation Programme (SSP) (Patel and Mitlin, 2001). Recognising the need to improve sanitation in low-income areas, Rs 200 million (\$5.8 million) of the Mumbai Sanitation Development Project was assigned to build community toilets. SPARC, which had been constructing community-built toilet blocks in five cities and had been working with government officials on supporting community-driven and managed sanitation, was invited to participate in the programme.

However, the World Bank wanted a competitive bidding process, which pitted one community against another to be chosen as demonstration projects, and subcontracted NGOs instead of communities to do the work (Patel et al., 2015). Further, it proposed a three-part procurement strategy, which separated mobilisation, design and construction, with different NGOs for each process. While this was useful to ensure technical and financial transparency in large engineering projects, the alliance found it a cumbersome approach for community toilet blocks and wanted to undertake all three parts, optimising local involvement and ownership (ibid.). Citing differences in approach, the alliance withdrew.

Not enjoying much success with their chosen approach, the World Bank and the MCGM reached out to the alliance again in 1998 after it constructed 114 community toilet blocks in another city, Pune (Patel et al., 2015). In 2000 SPARC won a tender to build 320 toilet blocks with 6,400 seats in 20 wards in Mumbai (Burra et al., 2003).

The alliance would first locate areas suitable for construction, and then approach communities to understand whether they wanted a toilet, had space to construct one, or had an old dilapidated toilet they wanted to reconstruct, and with the SSP within the MCGM to check if the location was acceptable (Patel et al., 2015). They would then survey the slum to estimate the needs of the community and the number of people willing to participate. The alliance then assisted in physically clearing space, planned the layout, submitted detailed architectural and structural drawings to get the plans confirmed, and drew up estimates. It was also involved in appointing a contractor. If the contractor was a Mahila Milan or NSDF member, the alliance would provide them with a grant for 10% of the budgeted cost to start the project in order to support community-based organisations as implementing partners (ibid.). Other companies or contractors had to provide 15% of total project costs

before work began. In total, 5% of the contract funds were retained in case of defects, and the balance was paid to the contractor after construction (ibid.). Once completed, the alliance would organise an inauguration of the community toilets by a local elected representative of the community's choice – in part to help build engagement with the city authorities and bring sanitation for slums into public dialogue (Burra et al., 2003).

Unlike the previous municipal models, the community toilets are bright and well ventilated, with grills high up on the wall between back-to-back stalls, gaps at the top of the doors and on side walls, and better quality construction, which makes cleaning and maintenance easier (Burra et al., 2003). They have large water storage tanks to ensure water for handwashing and maintenance (unlike earlier public toilets). Separate entrances and facilities for men and women give women more privacy (ibid.). The children's toilets were specially designed to include smaller squat plates, handles, and smaller pit openings (Patel et al., 2015). Many toilet blocks also included toilets designed for easier use by the elderly and the disabled (Burra et al., 2003).

The alliance also helped communities to establish maintenance systems. All households are provided with a family pass. Families make monthly payments of between Rs. 30 and 60 (\$0.47-\$0.95) for use of the facility (Patel et al., 2015). The community also appoints caretakers for the block, who are paid from the maintenance budget. This ensures that the toilets are well maintained.

As they are built in central locations, sites are kept clean and informally monitored (Patel et al., 2015). In blocks with sufficient space, a community hall was built or a meeting space on a terrace on top. Small fees, charged for the use of these spaces, help to cover maintenance costs and oblige caretakers to keep the complex clean. Even with these innovations, toilet blocks cost 5% less than the municipal corporation's public toilets (Burra et al., 2003).

While the initial experience was largely World Bankfunded, it demonstrated what organised communities could do to solve their own sanitation needs. This approach was then scaled-up, moving from grant-supported pilots to involving the municipal government as an active partner, with slum sanitation figuring in their budgets (Patel et al., 2015).

In terms of cost sharing, the government provides the funds for toilet construction and the 'big pipes' or city-wide infrastructure, including trunk mains and main sewers; generally, only city authorities can manage these (Burra et al., 2003). As toilet blocks are connected to the city water supply and sewers, this cuts unit costs, as no pumps are needed to tap groundwater or septic tanks to accommodate sewage. On the other hand, toilets and drainage lines within settlements need small pipes, and communities can design, build and manage these themselves while constructing the community toilets (ibid.).

In 2007, the work expanded to include the Mumbai Metropolitan Region (MMR) which includes Mumbai and 16 other municipalities (Patel et al., 2015). A project called

City	Construction period	Total blocks	Total seats	No. of users
Mumbai	1999	320	4,047	202,350
	2006	150	3,000	150,000
	2011	90	1,800	90,000
13 Municipalities in Mumbai Metropolitan Region	2007	373	8,473	423,650
Outside Mumbai				
Pune	1998	111	2,062	103,100
	2004	23	259	12,950
Vijaywada	2004	17	128	6,400
Vizag	2005	19	323	16,150
Tirupur	2005	14	254	12,700
Pimpri Chinchwad	2006	7	90	4,500

Table 3: Scale of community toilets (1998-2014)

Source: Patel et al. (2015)

Nirmal MMR Abhiyan (Campaign for a Clean MMR) financed community toilets in slums in these municipalities. Under this scheme, NSDF and *Mahila Milan* surveyed 13 cities and towns and designed a tender to call other NGOs to undertake construction. In all, 373 toilet blocks were to be constructed with 8,473 seats for 423,650 people (ibid.).

Evidence of impact

The programme delivered more appropriate, cheaper toilets, addressing the needs of different groups, such as women, children and the elderly. While there is no hard evidence relating to the situation before or after the introduction of the community toilets, these are bound to have had an impact on health outcomes and on safety, particularly for women and girls. Before the introduction of separate toilets, some women hesitated to use facilities shared with men. To protect their modesty, they often waited until nightfall to defecate in the open, endangering their health and safety (Burra et al., 2003).

Critically, one of the biggest impacts brought about by the construction of community toilets has been a fundamental change in roles as poor urban communities designed, built and managed their own toilets. The poor no longer had to beg the city administration for access to sanitation, but rather owned the process. As this process spread to other cities in India, it was not just about building toilets, but about building organised communities (Patel et al., 2015). While slum dwellers often face barriers to employment, this process also gave them the opportunity to become contractors (individual and sometimes as a collective), and develop new skills to enhance job options in the future (ibid.). Further, the growth of *Mahila Milan* networks encouraged acceptance of the value of women's knowledge and participation, and helped develop their capacities to undertake surveys, establish savings groups, and initiate dialogue with the state (Patel, 2004). By drawing women into the development of toilet blocks from the outset, the alliance made the space for women to become trustees of resources within communities. Understanding and participating in construction has enhanced their ability to manage and maintain, and train others.

Through its work and proof of concept the alliance has strengthened its partnership with local government, particularly with the Additional Municipal Commissioner for Projects in the MCGM. City authorities now recognise they need to be involved not only in funding and supervising the construction of community toilets but also in their maintenance, working together with the community cooperatives. There is an ongoing process to develop a protocol on how to build and strengthen city and community capacity to manage these assets, with local government and community organisations working alongside each other (Patel et al., 2015).

This demonstration of the effectiveness of communitydriven development has led to the alliance participating in other housing programmes (Satterthwaite and Mitlin, 2014). For example, it has participated in the Basic Services for the Urban Poor (BSUP) scheme of the Jawaharlal Nehru National Urban Renewal Mission, a large-scale programme to improve the quality of life and infrastructure in cities. Under the BSUP, the alliance is involved in in-situ upgrading and in improving infrastructure in settlements in Puri, Orissa and Pune (Satterthwaite and Mitlin, 2014). It has also



undertaken an assessment of the BSUP programme in 11 cities, which highlighted some of its limitations. This included the fact that many upgrading projects included demolishing buildings and rebuilding, but often units were of poor quality, had inadequate access to utilities and did not provide temporary accommodation to those displaced (Patel, 2013).

Challenges

There are at least two key challenges facing the programme. The first one relates to achieving full coverage of all slum locations in the city. The process is 'city-wide' in the sense that it is institutionalised within the city's systems, but not yet in the sense that everyone has been reached. In many Mumbai slums there is no space for community toilets. If toilets were to be built in those areas, some huts would have to be removed to create space. The challenge in these situations is developing a policy to relocate households that agree to move into tenements located nearby.

The second challenge highlights some of the practical difficulties of collaboration between different stakeholders. In the past there have been challenges where the municipal government refused to connect the community toilets to the city's main sewer network. In the initial stages in particular, the alliance faced various difficulties in working with the municipal corporation, in large part because the latter was not used to working with NGOs (Patel et al., 2015). For instance, constant delays in obtaining permission to build toilets meant that the actual building time was extended. This led to SPARC having to provide much of the funding upfront. Over the years, however, as different stakeholders have gained experience of working together, relationships have strengthened. As mentioned above, the alliance has developed a productive relationship with the Additional Municipal Commissioner of Mumbai, which has led to further engagement and support from municipality staff for community toilets.

Box 4: A note on improving the provision of affordable housing

While policies to improve living conditions in existing slums are needed, unless other interventions are put in place at the same time seeking to expand the provision of affordable housing, the formation of new slums will continue. Such interventions will require cities to anticipate and plan for future urban growth and to provide affordable housing. Land-use planning along with infrastructure development will be key to meeting the current and future demands of the poor for housing and public services. Further, in cities where more than half of the population lives in slums, it is not slum upgrading that is needed, but city upgrading. The ability to plan, allocate land, and raise revenue to service land is paramount.

Housing policies aiming to enlarge options for low-income communities often involve: provision of social housing for home owners (e.g. through subsidised credit, housing finance, and construction by the public sector and/or private developers specialising in this); provision of affordable rental housing (e.g. through rent control or subsidies for affordable rent); and provision of serviced sites ready for incremental self-help building.

Some of the most important challenges facing programmes subsidising ownership for low-income families are related to their spatial allocation. They are often located in the periphery where land is cheaper, with implications for low-income families in terms of affordability, mobility, connectivity, and access to jobs (The Rockefeller Foundation and the New School, 2015). In addition, they are often built from low-quality materials and there are often questions about the level of subsidy that ends up going to construction companies. Further, providing social housing for free is often too expensive to produce in the quantities required (Gilbert, 2012). The most common policies and programmes for social housing involve different levels of financing and construction, and different solutions that align with the needs and the capacities of the poor (Greene, 2010). However, the barriers to finance mean that these types of policies often fail to reach the poorest. Arguably, rental rather than ownership-based housing schemes are better suited to address housing needs of the urban poor. Rental options can reduce housing costs and cater to seasonal migrants' short-term housing needs. However, few countries, with the exception of the Republic of Korea (Park et al., 2011), and China have large-scale subsidised rental schemes targeting those with the lowest incomes. Again, this may be a result of the large funding required for these initiatives to be effective.

Finally, sites and services schemes are often regarded as a more affordable alternative to the provision of social housing. The provision of serviced land can trigger an incremental building process. Incremental construction only requires few initial resources from governments – provision of serviced land – and families then build according to their resources and needs. Incremental building often involves low-density construction, meaning that such programmes require the availability of cheap (peripheral) land, which is more likely in smaller cities. One of the difficulties of these programmes is that families need to finance the construction process over long periods of time, particularly when they have competing needs. State provision of finance for home improvements may be needed to accompany these programmes. Wakely and Riley (2011) argue that there is a strong case for incremental housing to be a major part of comprehensive urban development strategies. In their view, this intervention can deliver more safe dwellings for low-income groups than other conventional approaches. Further, by planning areas for low-income housing development, governments can set strategic priorities and an integrated urban development strategy, rather than ad hoc measures (ibid.).*

In short, urban housing strategies need to include a range of programmes and approaches, from support to incremental housing to the provision of good quality public housing, including rental options for the lowest income groups who may not be able to invest in ownership (Wakely, 2014).

Sources: Gilbert (2012), Greene (2010); Park et al. (2011), The Rockefeller Foundation and the New School (2015); Wakely and Riley (2011); and Wakely (2014).

*For more details on the case for incremental housing see Wakely and Riley, 2011.

4. What works in slum upgrading?

Drawing on the evidence from the previous section, we outline a series of insights on what works in slum upgrading. What role does community participation play? How can programmes ensure they reach the poorest? What approaches to tenure work best? And are particular design features and institutional arrangements more effective?

Community participation and working in partnership

Perhaps the most important common feature of most programmes reviewed has been their recognition of the key role of slum communities in improving their own circumstances. To different degrees, communities were involved in the planning and design stages of the programmes and often in implementation as well.²⁴

This means that programmes are much more likely to be effective as they are tailored to addressing slum dwellers' top concerns. More fundamentally, participatory processes trigger deeper changes in community development, as marginalised slum communities become active participants in the policy-making process. For instance, in Thailand's *Baan Mankong* programme, community representatives are also part of the programme's implementing agency's board.

More generally, these experiences have shown the benefits of working in partnerships. Cooperation between different actors - the government, experts (e.g. architects, engineers), civil society organisations and communities helps leverage the comparative advantage of each of these stakeholders. For example, in Brazil's Favela Bairro, the Urban and Social Orientation Offices were set up as public offices connecting residents with architects, engineers and social workers to work together to envisage solutions to the settlements' challenges. In the case of Mumbai's community toilets, civil society organisations' collaboration with local government was critical for connections to city-wide infrastructure. Building leadership within the community to maintain and manage new infrastructure has also been recognised as an important aspect of upgrading in many of the programmes reviewed. Further, investing in good quality infrastructure can help to build community relations and capacity as shown in some of the examples discussed above (in the same vein, badly constructed infrastructure can undermine the confidence of the community).

Incorporating the needs of the poorest

Reaching the poorest within slum settlements is often hard. The programmes reviewed here have sought to cater for the needs of the most marginalised in different ways. In the case of *Favela Bairro* and the second phase of PRIMED in Colombia, the choice of which settlements to target was based on need.

In the case of Mumbai's community toilets, the design of the intervention sought to take into account the specific needs of the poorest and different groups. Although most sanitation interventions favour individual toilets, the blocks in Mumbai were constructed as community toilets so they would benefit the entire community without the heaviest cost falling on the poorest. The design also took into account the specific needs of women and children. The payment systems were also designed to ensure that all could afford them (for example, by charging low prices and introducing family cards).

In the case of Thailand's *Baan Mankong*, although the financing model of the programme means that it is more difficult for the poorest to take part, the programme includes provisions for the poorest: the construction of community housing for older and disabled people, rental houses or rooms for those who cannot afford upgrading, and building shelters for the homeless (Boonyabancha, 2009). This means that the poorest can live within their community even if they cannot afford to upgrade through *Baan Mankong's* loans.

Recognising the importance of tenure to access utility services, including pragmatic solutions

The recognition of the importance of tenure as a way of accessing utility services has also contributed to the success of these programmes. Tenure security is also critical to the quality of housing; fear of eviction means households cannot invest in better quality structures.

For instance, tenure security is one of the main pillars of the *Baan Mankong* programme in the context of fear of evictions being a major concern for slum dwellers in the country. The programme included a series of tenure options, including long-term leaseholds. Crucially, CODI's support strengthened slum communities' position in negotiating tenure or land-sharing options with landlords.

But granting titles is not the only way of ensuring tenure security. Some governments have devised pragmatic solutions to overcome the political difficulties or the slow and complex processes involved in providing slum households with land ownership. *Favela Barrio* and PRIMED provided slum dwellers with *de facto* use of the land, with governments spending resources on improving shared facilities. In the context of these two programmes, this was enough to guarantee tenure security, enabling access to utilities and incentivising investments in home improvements.

²⁴ Arguably, Medellín's PRIMED, even though it included community participation particularly in later stages of the programme, was driven by a professional team, within an elected city government.

Flexibility in programme design and implementation

One of the features that seems to have contributed to success has been the importance of giving slum households a range of upgrading options through flexibility in programme design, allowing communities to tailor interventions according to their needs. This was particularly the case in the *Baan Mankong* programme, which includes a wide range of upgrading options to suit the needs of different communities. Similarly, the community toilets in Mumbai emerged through an iterative process to improve design, technology and construction approaches. Even when progress is slow, the concept and process should not be modified to obtain quick results (Burra et al., 2003). Lessons from Mumbai in particular suggest that progress accelerates once pilots successfully demonstrate benefits and are scaled-up.

Scaling up the interventions

All the interventions reviewed went beyond a project in a specific settlement. They all were conceived at least at city scale and/or triggered relevant spin-off programmes with a wider reach. In fact, *Baan Mankong* is one of the few programmes with national reach and a highly decentralised operation. Within cities, the programme encourages horizontal linkages between communities from different settlements. This helped to strengthen community networks, learn from others' experiences, and allow communities with common landowners to jointly negotiate for their tenure.

Further, some of the slum upgrading efforts had impacts beyond the city that implemented them. *Favela Bairro* led to spin-off projects such as the Growth and Acceleration Programme, a programme introduced to improve access to housing and sanitation. Similarly, PRIMED's approach favouring inter-sectoral and participatory planning found its way into new legislation on urban reform, has been taken up by other subsequent programmes in Medellín, and is being applied in other cities in the country.

Effective implementation agencies

The success of the programmes also depends on having a nodal agency with a clear mandate. In *Favela Bairro*, having programme funding and execution go through just one agency made the process much simpler and was a factor that contributed to the programme's success (UN-Habitat, 2015). Similarly, PRIMED enjoyed a relatively independent administrative structure, with easy access to the sources of power. In addition, both *Favela Bairro* and PRIMED had mechanisms to coordinate the work of different agencies and actors, facilitating intersectoral collaboration. The same can be said of CODI, *Baan Mankong's* implementation agency, which enjoyed relative autonomy, a decentralised structure facilitating collaboration between different actors, and a clear mission (Yap and De Wandeler, 2010).

Wider enabling factors

Of course there were other factors beyond programme design and the characteristics of the agencies in charge that made the implementation of these programmes possible. In the cases of Favela Bairro and PRIMED, there was a strong commitment from the municipality to these programmes. In the case of Brazil, with the election of President Lula da Silva, the push for a social agenda became even more salient. Similarly, Baan Mankong was introduced in the context of the pro-poor populist politics of Thaksin Shinawatra and his Thai Rak Thai party, and was also the result of the leadership of particular individuals working in the housing sector. It also had an earlier precedent, the Urban Communities Development Office, which had been set up to address urban poverty prior to Baan Mankong and had introduced neighbourhood saving schemes (Satterthwaite and Mitlin, 2014).

In many cases politicians' decisions were also the result of continuous pressure from below. For example, in Thailand, slum networks played a significant advocacy role on the rights of poor people through demonstrations and campaigns for land reform, tenure security and wider civil rights issues (Archer, 2009). In the case of Mumbai, the fact that the government awarded a contract to construct a public toilet to the users themselves was a result of years of discussion and advocacy by the *Mahila Milan* community networks.

The availability of finance was another enabling factor. In many of the cases reviewed, financing was available through loans from donors or multilateral banks or a mixture of the latter and own resources. In the case of Thailand, the programme was financed by a combination of community funds and government loans. Sustained economic growth led to higher public revenues and greater fiscal space for public spending (some aspects of the programme were financed through grants, plus upfront capital was required to grant loans), while the availability of jobs, even if precarious, allowed low-income families to save through community funds and repay their loans.

'Perhaps the most important common feature of most programmes reviewed has been their recognition of the key role of slum communities in improving their own circumstances.'

Box 5: Slum upgrading DOs and DON'Ts

While the experiences highlighted in this working paper point to aspects that worked well, there are also plenty of instances where the same mistakes are made time and again. Based on a literature review and interviews with stakeholders we selected a shortlist of best practice and common mistakes.

Do:

- 1) ensure community participation in slum upgrading and work in partnership, fostering collaboration between stakeholders;
- 2) focus on both tenure and access to basic infrastructure (including pragmatic approaches to the former);
- 3) build flexibility in the design and implementation of slum upgrading programmes to account for different communities' specific needs, including the poorest;
- 4) provide a city-wide framework policy to enable 'scale' with local-level implementation since each settlement may face differing circumstances;
- 5) have a lead agency with a clear mandate that can run the programme and coordinate the work of other government agencies and actors;
- 6) in addition to slum upgrading, plan for urban expansion and provide affordable housing; in cities where more than half of the population lives in slums, city upgrading rather than slum upgrading is required.

Don't:

- 1) evict slum dwellers; fear of eviction and insecure tenure increases poor communities' vulnerability and prevents them from making improvements to housing and basic infrastructure;
- 2) relocate them to cheaper land far away from job opportunities; it does not improve the well-being of the urban poor;
- 3) provide poor quality materials and infrastructure; these can undermine the confidence of the community;
- 4) operate in silos (different departments of government need to work together for coherent implementation e.g. access to utilities plus financing for housing);
- 5) while communities may be able to upgrade on their own, don't avoid supplementing this by connections to citywide infrastructure;
- 6) try to stop rural–urban migration (while improvements in rural development and agricultural productivity in poor countries are needed, efforts to restrict rural–urban migration do not work; migration flows will continue).

Sources: Authors' elaboration based on a short survey with over 10 experts, UN-Habitat (2015) and Satterthwaite and Mitlin (2014).

5. Looking ahead: how can governments meet the future challenges of urbanisation?

Urbanisation is one of the greatest transformations of the 21st century. How governments, particularly in Africa and Asia, deal with it will have economic, social and environmental consequences for decades to come.

Increasing urbanisation brings with it several opportunities, not least in terms of access to labour markets and better amenities. But it also puts increasing pressure on the provision of affordable housing and access to utilities. The current estimate of 1 billion people living in slum areas could treble by 2050 if this challenge is left unaddressed (UN DESA, 2013). These trends will need to be reverted if the SDG target on access to adequate housing and services is to be met.

It is in this context that this review sought to highlight what worked well in improving the physical living conditions in slum settlements drawing on four examples of programmes held as good practice from around the world: Rio de Janeiro's *Favela Bairro*, Medellín's PRIMED, Thailand's *Baan Mankong* and Mumbai's community toilets.

As we reflect more widely about the increasing pressures on housing and access to services that developing countries will face, three key challenges emerge that are relevant for future policy.

1. Upgrading existing slums is necessary but not sufficient. Slum-upgrading interventions that build on the principles discussed in this review are much needed, but they also have to go hand-in-hand with planning for urban expansion, the provision of affordable housing, and access to utilities for the urban poor. In cities where the majority of people live in slums, it is 'city' rather than 'slum' upgrading that is required. 2. Stronger capacity, finance and urban governance are required if the challenges posed by urbanisation are to be tackled effectively. Local governments in many developing countries often lack the power, capacity and resources required to plan for urban expansion and improve conditions in existing slum settlements. Dealing with the challenges of urbanisation requires strong local authorities, technical expertise, financial resources, and coordination between different sectoral portfolios and levels of government. In addition, institutions at regional and national levels also need to have an aggregate picture of the current and estimated future housing and basic infrastructure needs in fast-growing urban areas.

3. Developing a good evidence base of the existing needs of the urban poor and estimates of future need. Ultimately, better evidence is required to plan appropriately, assess affordable housing needs and project the amount of land required for expansion. This means reliable population estimates and assessments of density changes. There are still too many evidence gaps constraining good policy, and better evaluation is needed to learn from existing programmes. Even well-known programmes regarded as examples of good practice have poor baseline information, which makes it very difficult to assess their impacts over time.

Governments and donors are increasingly aware of these shortcomings and are turning their attention to the needs of fast-growing urban areas. The hope is that more technical and financial resources will be channelled quickly enough to address these growing challenges, so that urbanisation can be managed effectively and countries can make the most of the opportunities on offer.

'Urbanisation is one of the greatest transformations of the 21st century. How governments, particularly in Africa and Asia, deal with it will have economic, social and environmental consequences for decades to come.'

References

ACHR (2014) '215 Cities in Asia'. Fifth Yearly Report of the Asian Coalition for Community Action Programme, November 2014.

Allen, A., Brown, D., Dávila, J. and Hofmann, P. (2015)
'TOPIC GUIDE: Building reciprocal rural-urban linkages through infrastructure investment and development'.
Evidence on Demand (www.evidenceondemand.info/topicguide-building-reciprocal-rural-urban-linkages-throughinfrastructure-investment-and-development).

Archer, D. (2009) Social capital and participatory slum upgrading in Bangkok, Thailand. DPhil thesis, University of Cambridge (www.repository.cam.ac.uk/bitstream/ handle/1810/244821/Diane%20 Archer%20thesis. pdf?sequence=1).

AVSI (n.d.) 'Urban upgrading' (http://www.avsi-usa.org/urban-upgrading.html).

Barrows, L. et al. (2013) 'Growth Management in Medellín, Colombia', New York: GSAPP, Columbia University (www.arch.columbia.edu/files/gsapp/imceshared/cce2119/ UPSTUDIO_IRAZABAL_SP13.pdf).

Bhatkal, T. and Lucci, P. (2015) 'Community-driven development in the slums: Thailand's experience'.
Development Progress Case Study. London: ODI (www. developmentprogress.org/sites/developmentprogress.org/ files/case-study-report/thailand_full-report-final.pdf).

Bhatkal, T., Avis, W. and Nicolai, S. (2015) 'Towards a better life? A cautionary tale of progress in Ahmedabad'. Development Progress Case Study. London: ODI (www.developmentprogress.org/publication/ towards-better-life-cautionary-tale-progress-ahmedabad).

Blanco, C. and Kobayashi, H. (2009) 'Urban Transformation in Slum Districts through public space generation and cable transportation at northeastern area: Medellín, Colombia', Journal of International Social Research 2(8) (www. sosyalarastirmalar.com/cilt2/sayi8pdf/Blanco_Kobayashi. pdf).

Betancur, J. (2007) 'Approaches to the Regularization of Informal Settlements: The Case of PRIMED in Medellín'. Land and Urban Policies for Poverty Reduction: Proceedings of the Third International Urban Research Symposium held in Brasilia, April 2005, Volume 1 in Freire, M. Lima, R. and Cira, D. (eds).

Boonyabancha, S. (2009) 'Land for housing the poor by the poor: experiences from the Baan Mankong nationwide slum upgrading programme in Thailand', Environment and Urbanisation 21(2): 309–329.

Boonyabancha, S. (2005) 'Baan Mankong: going to scale with "slum" and squatter upgrading in Thailand', Environment and Urbanisation 17(1): 17-21.

Boonyabancha, S. (2004) 'The Urban Community Development Office: Increasing community options through a national government development programme in Thailand', in Mitlin, D. and Satterthwaite, D. (eds) Empowering squatter citizens. London: Earthscan Publications.

Brakarz, J. and Aduan, W.E. (2004) 'Favela-Bairro – Scaledup Urban Development in Brazil', in Reducing Poverty, Sustaining Growth – What Works, What Doesn't, and Why A Global Exchange for Scaling Up Success Scaling Up Poverty Reduction: A Global Learning Process and Conference, Shanghai, May 25–27, 2004 (http://web. worldbank.org/archive/website00819C/WEB/PDF/ BRAZIL_F.PDF).

Burra, S., Patel, S. and Kerr, T. (2003) 'Community-designed, build and managed toilet blocks in Indian cities'. Environment and Urbanisation 15(2): 11–32.

Calderón, J., Quispe-Romero, J., Lucci, P. and Lenhardt, A. (2015) 'On the path to progress: Improving living conditions in Peru's slum settlements'. Development Progress Case Study. London: ODI (www.odi.org/sites/odi. org.uk/files/odi-assets/publications-opinion-files/9666.pdf).

Carr-Hill, R. (2013) 'Missing millions and measuring development progress', World Development 46: 30-44.

Chitekwe-Biti, B. (2014) 'Brick by brick Transforming relations between local government and the urban poor in Zimbabwe'. IIED Working Paper. London: IIED.

Cities Alliance (2014) 'About Slum Upgrading' (www. citiesalliance.org/sites/citiesalliance.org/files/CA_Images/ SUFactsheet_English_0.pdf).

Cities Alliance (2003) 'The Challenge of Scale: Nationwide Upgrading', in Cities Alliance 2003 Annual Report (www. citiesalliance.org/sites/citiesalliance.org/files/Anual_Reports/ upgrading_2.pdf).

Cities Alliance, (n.d.) 'Improving Service Delivery in Uganda's Secondary Cities' (www-wds.worldbank. org/external/default/WDSContentServer/WDSP/IB/2 013/09/06/000442464_20130906115338/Rendered/ PDF/809360BRI0P1190Box0379824B00PUBLIC0.pdf).

CODI (2014) Progress Report of Baan Mankong, September 2014. Bangkok: Community Organizations Development Institute.

CODI (2003) 'BMK: Strategic plan for slum upgrading (2003–2007)'. Bangkok: Community Organizations Development Institute.

CODI website (www.codi.or.th/housing/results.html).

Drissen, J. (2012) 'The Urban Transformation of Medellín, Colombia' (www.a-i-d.org/news.php?id=49).

Fund for Peace (2014) 'Fragile States Index 2014'.Washington: The Fund for Peace. (http://foreignpolicy.com/ fragile-states-2014/).

Ghosh, J. (2012) 'The Challenges of Urbanisation may be even Greater in Smaller Towns'. Guardian Poverty Matters Blog (www.theguardian.com/ global-development/poverty-matters/2012/oct/02/ challenges-urbanisation-greater-small-towns). Gilbert, A. (2012) 'Latin America Regional Report: Global Housing Strategy 2025'. Report prepared for UN-Habitat.

Gilbert, A. (2007) 'The Return of the Slum: Does Language Matter?' International Journal of Urban and Regional Research 31(4) (http://abahlali.org/files/Return%20of%20 the%20Slum_0.pdf).

Gomez, C. (2012) 'Morar Carioca: Reducing infrastructure gaps in the favelas' (http:// metx01-retrofit.tumblr.com/post/68990623847/ morar-carioca-reducing-infrastructure-gaps-in-the).

Greene, M. (2010) 'Literature review. Main policy and programming approaches to slum upgrading', (https:// cohousingproject.files.wordpress.com/2014/11/01literaturereview_finaljune2010.pdf).

Handzic, K. (2010) 'Is Legalized Land Tenure Necessary in Slum Upgrading? Learning from Rio's Land Tenure Policies in the Favela Bairro Program'. Habitat International 34(1): 11–17

IDB (2011) 'Development Effectiveness Overview 2010' Washington, DC: Inter-American Development Bank (https://publications.iadb.org/bitstream/handle/11319/2133/ Development%20Effectiveness%20Overview%202010. pdf?sequence=1).

IDB (2010) 'Rio de Janeiro gets \$150 million IDB loan to improve living conditions in Favelas'. News Releases. (http://www.iadb.org/en/news/news-releases/2010-12-09/ brazil-favelas-inter-american-development-bank,8828.html)

IDB (2007) 'Conclusões da reunião do PCR realizada em 23 de maio de 2007' (http://idbdocs.iadb.org/wsdocs/ getdocument.aspx?docnum=9104625).

IDB (1997) IDB Extra 1997: Urban Renaissance in Rio de Janeiro. Washington, DC: Inter-American Development Bank.

IDB (n.d) 'Brazil. Rio de Janeiro low-income neighborhood urban development programme. Stage III. Loan Proposal'. Washington, DC: Inter-American Development Bank (http://idbdocs.iadb.org/wsdocs/getdocument. aspx?docnum=35517086).

Imparato, I. and Ruster, J. (2003) Slum Upgrading and Participation: Lessons from Latin America. Washington DC: World Bank (http://siteresources.worldbank.org/ INTUSU/Resources/summary-upgrading-lac.pdf).

Jaitman, L. and Brakarz, J. (2013) 'Evaluation of Slum Upgrading Programs Literature Review and Methodological Approaches'. Washington, DC: Inter-American Development Bank (http://idbdocs.iadb.org/ wsdocs/getdocument.aspx?docnum=38339263).

Lucci, P. and Bhatkal, T. (2014) 'Monitoring progress on urban poverty: are current data and indicators fit for purpose?' Working Paper 405. London: ODI (www.odi.org/sites/odi. org.uk/files/odi-assets/publications-opinion-files/9206.pdf).

Magalhães, F. and Di Villarosa, F. (eds) (2012) Slum Upgrading – Lessons Learned from Brazil. Washington, DC: IDB (www.citiesalliance.org/sites/citiesalliance.org/ files/Slum-Upgrading-Lessons-from-Brazil.pdf). MIT (2001) 'Favela-Bairro Project, Brazil'. Boston: Massachusetts Institute of Technology (http://web.mit.edu/ urbanupgrading/upgrading/case-examples/ce-BL-fav.html).

Mitlin, D. and Satterthwaite, D. (2013) Urban Poverty in the Global South. London: Routledge.

Muchadenyika, D. (2015) 'Slum upgrading and inclusive municipal governance in Harare, Zimbabwe: New perspectives for the urban poor', Habitat International 48: 1–10.

National Housing Authority (1992) Housing Information Magazine, Centre for Housing Human Settlement Studies. Bangkok.

National Statistical Office (2010) 'Population and housing census'. Bangkok: National Statistical Office.

National Statistical Office (2006) 'The characteristics of population in poor communities survey'. Bangkok: National Statistical Office.

National Statistical Office (2000) 'Population and housing census'. Bangkok: National Statistical Office.

National Statistical Office (1990) 'Population and housing census'. Bangkok: National Statistical Office.

Nicolai, S., Hoy, C., Berliner, T. and Aedy, T. (2015) Projecting progress: reaching the SDGs by 2030. London: Overseas Development Institute (www.odi.org/publications/9895sdgs-progress-scorecard-projecting-2030-developmentgoals).

One World Action and Development Workshop (2011) Presentation at Chatham House event (https://www. chathamhouse.org/sites/files/chathamhouse/public/ Research/Africa/220711presentation.pdf).

Park, J. Kim, D., Ko, Y., Kim, E., Park, K. and Kim, K. (2011) Urbanization and urban policies in Korea. South Korea: Korea Research Institute for Human Settlements (www. gdpc.kr/data/data/Urbanization_and_Urban_Policies_in_ Korea.pdf).

Patel, S. (2013) "Upgrade, rehouse or resettle?" An assessment of the Indian Governments' Basic Services for the Urban Poor programme', Environment and Urbanization 25(1).

Patel, S. (2004) 'Tools and methods for empowerment developed by slum and pavement dwellers' federations in India' Participatory Learning and Action 50: 117–130.

Patel, S. and Mitlin, D. (2001) The Work of SPARC and its Partners Mahila Milan and the National Slum Dwellers Federation in India. Poverty Reduction in Urban Areas Series IIED Working Paper. Vol. 5.

Patel, S. and the SPARC Team (2015) 'The 20-year sanitation partnership of Mumbai and the Indian Alliance', Environment and Urbanisation 27(1): 55–72.

Payne, G. (2004) 'Land tenure and property rights: an introduction', Habitat International 28(2): 167–179.

Perlman, J. (2007) Favela: Four Decades of Living on the Edge in Rio de Janeiro. Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Perten, J. (2011) 'The Successes and Shortcomings of Participatory Slum-Upgrading in Villa 31'. Independent Study Project Collection. Paper 1037 (http:// digitalcollections.sit.edu/isp_collection/1037). Pornchokchai, S. (2008) Housing Finance Mechanism in Thailand. Nairobi: UN-Habitat.

Potts, D. (2012a) 'Whatever Happened to Africa's Rapid Urbanisation?' Counterpoints (www.africaresearchinstitute. org/files/counterpoints/docs/Whatever-happenedto-Africasrapid-urbanisation-6PZXYPRMW7.pdf).

Potts, D. (2012b) 'Challenging the Myths of Urban Dynamics in Sub-Saharan Africa: The Evidence from Nigeria'. World Development 40(7).

Rabello De Castro, S. (2002). 'Favela Bairro: a brief institutional analysis of the programme and its land aspects' in Durand-Lasserve, A. and Royston, L. (eds) Holding Their Ground: Secure Land Tenure for the Urban Poor in Developing Countries. Earthscan:151–61(http:// soniarabello.com.br/biblioteca/FAVELA_BAIRRO_-_A_BRIEF_INSTITUTIONAL_ANALYSIS.pdf).

Registrar General of India (2001) 'Census of India: Primary Census Abstract'. Delhi: Ministry of Home Affairs, Government of India.

Rojas. E. (ed.) (2010) Building Cities, Neighbourhood Upgrading and Urban Quality of Life. Washington, DC: Inter-American Development Bank.

Satterthwaite, D. and Mitlin, D. (2014) Reducing Poverty in the Global South. Abingdon: Routledge.

Soares, F. and Soares, Y. (2005) 'The Socio-Economic Impact of Favela-Bairro: What do the data say?' Washington DC: Inter-American Development Bank (https://ideas.repec. org/p/idb/ovewps/0805.html).

TDRI (2014) 'Evaluation of Baan Mankong Programme'. Bangkok: Thailand Development Research Institute.

Thailand National Statistical Office (2006) 'Thailand Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey December 2005- February 2006, Final Report'. Bangkok: National Statistical Office.

The Rockefeller Foundation and The New School (2015) The housing challenge. Avoiding the Ozymandias Syndrome (www.environmentandurbanization.org/ housing-challenge-avoiding-ozymandias-syndrome).

Tulier, M. and Gossman, C. (2013) 'Slum Upgrading in Rio de Janeiro: Favela Bairro' (www.jasoncorburn.com/ uploads/1/2/6/1/12619988/brazil.pdf).

UN (2015) Sustainable Development Goals. United Nations (https://sustainabledevelopment.un.org/topics).

UN DESA (2014) World Urbanization Prospects. The 2014 Revision. Highlights. New York: United Nations Department of Economics and Social Affairs (http://esa. un.org/unpd/wup/highlights/wup2014-highlights.pdf).

UN DESA (2013) World Economic and Social Survey: Sustainable Development Challenges. New York: United Nations Department of Economics and Social Affairs (www.un.org/en/development/desa/policy/wess/ wess_current/wess2013/WESS2013.pdf).

UN-Habitat (2015) A Practical Guide to Designing, Planning, and Executing Citywide Slum Upgrading Programmes. Nairobi: UN Human Settlements Programme (http://unhabitat.org/ books/a-practical-guide-to-designing-planning-andexecuting-citywide-slum-upgrading-programmes).

UN-Habitat (2014) Global Urban Indicators Database 2014.

UN-Habitat (2011) Building urban safety through slum upgrading. Nairobi: UN-Habitat (http://unhabitat.org/ books/building-urban-safety-through-slum-upgrading/).

UN-Habitat (2010) 'Cities for All: Bridging the Urban Divide'. State of the World's Cities 2010/11. Nairobi: UN-Habitat.

UN-Habitat (2008) 'A framework for addressing urban challenges in Africa.' State of African Cities. Nairobi: UN-Habitat.

UN-Habitat (2006) State of the World's Cities Report 2006/7. Earthscan and United Nations Human Settlements Programme.

UN-Habitat (2005) Financing Urban Shelter: Global Report on Human Settlements 2005. Abingdon and New York: Earthscan.

UN-Habitat (2003) 'Slums of the World. The face of urban poverty in the new millennium?'. Nairobi: UN-Habitat African Population and Health Research Centre (APHRC).

Usavagovitwong, N., Pruksuriya, A.-O., Supaporn, W., Chaiwat, R.-U., Archer, D. and McGranahan, G. (2013) Housing density and housing preference in Bangkok's lowincome settlements. Urbanisation and Emerging Population Issues Working Paper 12. London: International Institute for Environment and Development (www.urbandensity.org/ sites/default/ files/Bangkok-Study.pdf).

Wakely, P. (2014) 'Urban public housing strategies in developing countries: whence and whither paradigms, policies, programmes and projects'. DPU60 Working Paper Series: Reflections No. 163/6 (https://www.bartlett.ucl. ac.uk/dpu/latest/publications/dpu-reflections/WP163.pdf).

Wakely, P. and Riley, E. (2011) 'The Case for Incremental Housing' Cities Alliance Policy Research and Working Paper Series No.1, Washington, DC: Cities Alliance.

World Bank (2014a) 'Harmonized List of Fragile Situations FY14'. Washington DC: World Bank.

World Bank (2014b) World Development Indicators. Washington DC: World Bank.

World Bank (2006) Kenya Inside Informality: Poverty, Jobs, Housing and Services in Nairobi's Slums. Washington DC: World Bank.

Xavier, H. F. and Magalhães, F. (2003) 'Understanding slums: Case Studies for the Global Report on Human Settlements. The case of Rio de Janeiro' (www.ucl.ac.uk/dpu-projects/ Global_Report/pdfs/Rio.pdf)..

Yap, K.S. and De Wandeler, K. (2010) 'Self-help housing in Bangkok', Habitat International 34(3): 273–366.

Annex: Additional tables

Rank	Country	Urban population (thousands) 2015	Urban population (thousands) 2050	Absolute change in the urban population (thousands)
1	India	419, 939	814, 399	394, 460
2	China	779, 479	1,049,948	270, 469
3	Nigeria*	87, 681	295, 480	207, 799
4	Indonesia	137, 422	227, 770	90, 348
5	United States of America	265, 361	350, 338	84, 977
6	Pakistan*	72, 921	155, 747	82, 826
7	Democratic Republic of Congo*	30, 275	93, 864	63, 589
8	Bangladesh*	54, 984	112, 443	57, 460
9	Tanzania	16, 528	68, 569	52, 041
10	Ethiopia	19, 266	70, 522	51,256
11	Philippines	45, 173	88, 381	43, 208
12	Brazil	174, 508	210, 238	35, 730
13	Mexico	99, 245	134, 828	35, 583
14	Egypt*	36, 538	68, 864	32, 326
15	Iraq	24, 847	55, 653	30, 806
16	Kenya	11,978	42, 636	30, 658
17	Uganda	6, 463	33, 367	26, 903
18	Iran	58, 316	84, 358	26, 042
19	Sudan*	13, 391	38, 388	24, 996
20	Angola	10, 052	34, 676	24, 624

Table 4: Top 20 countries by absolute change in the urban population, thousands (2015-2050)

Source: UN DESA (2014). Countries with * are considered fragile states by either the World Bank's Harmonised List of Fragile Situations FY14 and/or the Fund for Peace's Fragile States Index 2014 (Fund for Peace, 2014)

Rank	Country	Urban population in 2015 (%)	Urban population in 2050 (%)	Change 2015–2015 (%)
1	Rwanda*	28.8	52.6	23.8
2	Lao People's Democratic Republic	38.6	60.8	22.2
3	Burkina Faso	29.9	52.0	22.2
4	Thailand	50.4	71.8	21.4
5	Bangladesh*	34.3	55.7	21.4
6	Tanzania	31.6	53.0	21.4
7	Namibia	46.7	67.8	21.1
8	Myanmar*	34.1	54.9	20.8
9	Mali	39.9	60.3	20.4
10	China	55.6	75.8	20.2
11	Viet Nam	33.6	53.8	20.1
12	Madagascar*	35.1	55.0	19.9
13	Angola	44.1	63.8	19.8
14	Eritrea*	22.6	42.1	19.5
15	Yemen*	34.6	54.1	19.5
16	Lesotho*	27.3	46.7	19.4
17	Nigeria*	47.8	67.1	19.3
18	Guinea*	37.2	56.3	19.1
19	Pakistan*	38.8	57.5	18.7
20	Afghanistan*	26.7	45.3	18.6

Table 5: Top 20 countries by change in the proportion of the urban population (highest to lowest, 2015-2050)

Source: UN DESA (2014). Countries with * are considered fragile states by either the World Bank's Harmonised List of Fragile Situations FY14 (World Bank, 2014a) and/or the Fund for Peace's Fragile States Index 2014 (Fund for Peace, 2014)

Rank	Country	Urban Agglomeration	Urban population (thousands) 2015	Urban population (thousands) 2030	Change 2015-2030 (%)
1	Tanzania	Dar es Salaam	5,116	10,760	110
2	Angola	Luanda	5,506	10,429	89
3	Nigeria*	Lagos	13,123	24,239	85
4	Democratic Republic of Congo*	Kinshasa	11,587	19,996	73
5	Bangladesh*	Dhaka	17,598	27,374	56
6	Pakistan*	Karachi	16,618	24,838	49
7	Pakistan*	Lahore	8,741	13,033	49
8	India	Bangalore	10,087	14,762	46
9	India	Ahmadabad	7,343	10,527	43
10	India	Hyderabad	8,944	12,774	43
11	China	Guangzhou, Guangdong	12,458	17,574	41
12	India	Chennai (Madras)	9,890	13,921	41
13	India	Delhi	25,703	36,060	40
14	Viet Nam	Ho Chi Minh City	7,298	10,200	40
15	China	Beijing	20,384	27,706	36
16	Indonesia	Jakarta	10,323	13,812	34
17	China	Chengdu	7,556	10,104	34
18	India	Mumbai	21,043	27,797	32
19	China	Tianjin	11,210	14,655	31
20	Egypt*	Cairo	18,772	24,502	31

Table 6: Top 20 fastest growing mega-cities (highest to lowest by percentage change, 2015-2030)

Source: UN DESA (2014). Mega-cities of over 10 million in 2030 considered in this table. Countries with * are considered fragile states by either the World Bank's Harmonised List of Fragile Situations FY14 (World Bank, 2014a) and/or the Fund for Peace's Fragile States Index 2014 (Fund for Peace, 2014)

Rank	Country	Urban Agglomeration	Urban population (thousands) 2015	Urban population (thousands) 2030	Change 2015–2030 (%)
1	Niger	Zinder	370	887	140
2	Burundi*	Bujumbura	751	1,735	131
3	Nigeria*	Lokoja	473	1,027	117
4	Niger	Niamey	1,090	2,363	117
5	Tanzania	Mwanza	838	1,793	114
6	Burkina Faso	Ouagadougou	2,741	5,854	114
7	Mali*	Bamako	2,515	5,231	108
8	Tanzania	Mbeya	444	914	106
9	Nigeria*	Nnewi	770	1,577	105
10	Uganda	Kampala	1,936	3,939	104
11	Angola	Lubango	371	751	103
12	Nigeria*	Иуо	848	1,709	102
13	Nigeria*	Abuja	2,440	4,913	101
14	Ethiopia	Mekele	315	633	101
15	Nigeria*	Umuahia	580	1,167	101
16	Tanzania	Zanzibar	569	1,145	101
17	Nigeria*	lkorodu	706	1,414	100
18	Zambia	Lusaka	2,179	4,365	100
19	Madagascar*	Toamasina	327	654	100
20	Angola	Huambo	1,269	2,537	100

Table 7: Top 20 fastest growing cities (highest to lowest by percentage change, 2015-2030)

Source: UN DESA (2014). Agglomerations over 300,000 and 10 million in 2014 considered. Countries with * are considered fragile states by either the World Bank's Harmonised List of Fragile Situations FY14 and/or the Fund for Peace's Fragile States Index 2014 (Fund for Peace, 2014)

	Rio – <i>Favela Bairro</i>	Medellín – PRIMED/PUI	Thailand – <i>Baan Mankong</i>	Mumbai – Community toilets
Scale of housing deprivations	1 million people lived in slums about 16% of the city population (1990s)	250,000 people about 14% of the city population (1993)	Between approx. 3 and 6 million people (nationally) lived in slums, 14–26% of urban population (2005)	6.25 million or 54% of the population lived in slums (2001)
Timeframe	Phase I – 1994–1999; Phase II – 2000–2007	Phase I – 1993–2000; Phase II – 2000–2004 PUIs - 2002	2003-ongoing	1995—ongoing
Scale of Intervention	City level	City level	National level	City level, multiple cities
Main actor driving intervention	Local government (collaborating closely with communities and in coordination with national government)	Local government (collaborating closely with communities and in coordination with national government)	National government with central role for communities and in collaboration with local government and experts.	Driven by communities in collaboration with local government
No. of Beneficiaries	Phase I and Phase II – a total of 137,000 households	Phase I - 11,000 households (51,000 people) Phase II – approx. 13,000 households (60,000 people)	96,882 households	866,000 people in Mumbai, and 156,000 in other cities
% of slum population targeted (Estimates)	Over 25% of the city's estimated slum settlements	Over 30% of the city's estimated slum settlements	Approx. 6-15% of slum households	Approx. 14% slum dwellers
Cost	Phase I - \$380 million Phase II - \$380 million Phase III - \$300 million (co-funded by IDB)	Phase I - \$15 million Phase II - \$20 million approx. (42,569 million Colombian pesos) (co-funded by GTZ)	By 2013, \$ 191 million (6,515 million Baht)	Phase 1 - \$ 8.7 million (Rs 400 million) for 400 toilet blocks (over 10,000 seats) during 1999-2001
Estimated cost per household	(Phase I) Planned investment of average spend of \$2,500 per household. Maximum limit of \$4,000 per household (maintained in subsequent phases)	Average cost per family was approximately \$1,400 (Phase I)	Average support for housing improvements is \$2,064 per household, but these are mostly funded through loans. Thailand grants only \$750 per family in subsidies for the implementation of collective infrastructure (water and sewage, street lighting, public spaces or whatever communities deem necessary)	Approx. \$ 17 per person served (assuming each toilet seat was used by 50 persons each day) (Burra et al., 2003)
Funding mix	Loans from the IDB and Rio municipality's resources	GTZ (now GIZ), national and local government contributions	Government resources (a mix of loans and grants)	World Bank and local government resources
Focus of interventions	Multi-sectoral (e.g. tenure, access to housing, utilities and basic infrastructure, mitigating geological risks, social development, promoting civic participation/ community development)	Multi-sectoral (e.g. tenure, access to housing, utilities and basic infrastructure, mitigating geological risks, promoting civic participation and community development)	Multi-sectoral (e.g. tenure, access to housing, utilities and basic infrastructure, promoting civic participation community development)	Sectoral (focus on community toilets but also on community development)

Table 8: A summary of our four selected slum-upgrading programmes



This is one of a series of Development Progress Dimension Papers.

Development Progress is a four-year research project which aims to better understand, measure and communicate progress in development. Building on an initial phase of research across 24 case studies, this second phase continues to examine progress across countries and within sectors, to provide evidence for what's worked and why over the past two decades.

This publication is based on research funded by the Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation. The findings and conclusions contained within are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect positions or policies of the Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation.

ODI is the UK's leading independent think tank on international development and humanitarian issues. Further ODI materials are available at odi.org.uk



Development Progress

Overseas Development Institute 203 Blackfriars Road London SE1 8NJ

Tel: +44 (0)20 7922 0300 Email: developmentprogress@odi.org.uk

facebook.com/developmentprogressproject twitter.com/dev_progress

Figures by Patrick Ward.

Designed by Soapbox, www.soapbox.co.uk

developmentprogress.org